Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam

Universiteit van Amsterdam





Master Thesis

Investigating Performance Overhead of Distributed Tracing in Microservices and Serverless Systems

Author: Anders Nõu (2779368)

1st supervisor:Dr. Daniele Bonettadaily supervisor:Ir. Sacheendra Talluri2nd reader:Prof. Dr. Alexandru Iosup

A thesis submitted in fulfillment of the requirements for the joint UvA-VU Master of Science degree in Computer Science

January 29, 2025

Abstract

In modern software architecture, distributed tracing has become essential for achieving observability in distributed systems. However, distributed tracing also introduces a trade-off between the depth of visibility and overhead. This thesis explores the performance impact of distributed tracing on microservices and serverless applications by measuring the throughput and latency of microservices and sererless applications across different configurations. We use the TechEmpower Framework Benchmarks and the Serverless Benchmark Suite (SeBS) for evaluation. We categorize and quantify overhead sources into configuration, instrumentation, and exporting to understand which operations contribute the most to performance degradation. We designed and conducted three experiments with different programming frameworks and instrumentation tools. The results show that distributed tracing significantly affects the throughput and latency of microservices, with throughput decreasing in the range of 19-80%. In addition, we observe that the performance impact on serverless applications is significant, with shortduration applications exhibiting up to 175% latency increase and longerduration applications showing an increase of 6.7%. The median latency increased around 7-42% for microservice applications. The main contributors to performance degradation were the configuration and export stages, with configuration significantly impacting serverless cold-start scenarios. The findings from this research help us understand the performance impact of distributed tracing on applications and what are the main contributors to overhead.

Contents

Li	st of	Figures	iii
Li	st of	Tables	v
1	Intr	oduction to Distributed Tracing, Visibility, and Overhead	1
	1.1	Concept of Visibility, Monitoring, and Overhead	2
	1.2	Problem Statement	5
	1.3	Research Questions and Methodology	5
	1.4	Main Contributions	7
	1.5	Thesis Structure	9
2	Bac	kground on Distributed Tracing, Automatic Instrumentation, and	
	Serv	verless Applications	11
	2.1	Distributed Tracing	11
	2.2	Instrumentation and Instrumentation Frameworks	12
	2.3	Function as a Service Platform	15
	2.4	Experiment Environment	17
3	Eva	luation of Request-Based Applications' Tracing Overhead: Exper-	
	ime	ntal Design and Results	21
	3.1	Experiment Design	21
	3.2	Metrics and Data Collection	28
	3.3	Experiment Setup	31
	3.4	Experiment Configuration	36
	3.5	Experiment Deployment	37
	3.6	Experiment Results	39

CONTENTS

4	Eva	luation of Serverless Applications' Tracing Overhead: Experimen	-
	tal I	Design and Results	47
	4.1	Experiment Design $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	47
	4.2	Metrics and Data Collection	51
	4.3	Experiment Setup	53
	4.4	Experiment Configuration $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	55
	4.5	$Experiment Deployment \dots \dots$	59
	4.6	Experiment Results	61
5	\mathbf{Sou}	rces of Overhead in Distributed Tracing	69
	5.1	Experiment Design	69
	5.2	Metrics and Data Collection	72
	5.3	Experiment Setup	76
	5.4	Experiment Configuration	78
	5.5	Experiment Deployment	79
	5.6	Experiment Results	82
6	Rela	ated Work	89
	6.1	Research Gaps	89
	6.2	Performance Overhead of Tracing	90
	6.3	Comparative Analysis of Tracing Tools	91
7	Con	clusion	95
	7.1	Research Questions	96
Aj	ppen	dix	99
	А	Results Data	99
	В	Task-based application experiment benchmark execution record $\ . \ . \ .$	99
	С	Task-based application $graph-pagerank$ manual instrumentation code ex-	
		ample	100
Re	efere	nces	103

List of Figures

1.1	Illustration of the relationship between monitoring, visibility, and over-	
	head. The intersection of the concepts represents balanced monitoring	
	with sufficient visibility and acceptable overhead.	3
1.2	Overview of the three experiments conducted in the thesis. The figure	
	highlights the technology stacks and tracing tools used in the experi-	
	ments. Experiment 1 is described in Chapter 3, experiment 2 in Chapter	
	4, and experiment 3 in Chapter 5	7
1.3	The thesis contents and reading structure	9
2.1	Example of a trace displaying a request traveling through four differ-	
	ent services. The request is an example from the OpenTelemetry Demo	
	$system^1$	13
3.1	Request-based application requests-per-second throughput calibration work-	
	flow	25
3.2	Architecture overview of the request-based (microservices) applications	
	latency and throughput overhead experiment	28
3.3	Aggregated throughput (requests per second) for request-based appli-	
	cations with different instrumentation configurations (Standard, Open-	
	Telemetry, Elastic APM) across the evaluated programming stacks (Python	
	Flask, Java Spring, Go http, Node.js).	40
3.4	The median HTTP request duration in milliseconds for request-based ap-	
	plications across different instrumentation configurations for four bench-	
	mark endpoints. The request durations are aggregated over the program-	
	ming frameworks (Python Flask, Java Spring, and Go http)	43

LIST OF FIGURES

4.1	Task-based application experiment architecture diagram. Kubernetes hosts the serverless platform OpenWhisk, which deploys the benchmark applications, and the SeBS invokes the benchmarks. The OpenTelemetry	
4.9	Collector and Kibana are containerized in Docker	48
4.2	configuration example for manually instrumented Python application	57
4.3	With OpenTelemetry	57
	works. Both examples demonstrate span creation, context propagation,	•
4.4	and attribute setting	58
	task-based benchmarks, showing the mean benchmark time for non- instrumented and instrumented configurations across multiple bench- marks. The results are combined from both Python and Node.js ap-	
	plications.	65
5.1	Flame graph of the <i>dynamic-html</i> task-based application with Open- Telemetry instrumentation. The CPU threshold for displaying function	
5.2	calls is set to 2.5%	76
	for readability.	77
5.3	Experiment architecture for evaluating the performance impact of dis-	
	tributed tracing processes	81
5.4	Distribution of tracing overhead categories (Configuration, Instrumen-	
	tation, Export, Task) across 100 runs for task-based applications under	
	cold start and warm start scenarios. \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	85
5.5	Comparison of distributed tracing overhead across configuration, instru-	
	mentation, and export phases for serverless applications and microservices.	86

List of Tables

2.1	Software components and their versions used throughout the experiments.	19
3.1	The evaluation of request-based applications' tracing overhead experi-	
	ment design overview.	22
3.2	Initial requests per second configuration for the throughput evaluation	
	for request-based applications	26
3.3	Requests per second incrementation values for the throughput evaluation	
	of request-based applications.	26
3.4	The list of metrics used to evaluate the request-based applications' per-	
	formances in the experiments	29
3.5	Experiment configuration parameters for the request-based application	
	experiments	36
3.6	Throughput (requests per second) comparison of OpenTelemetry, Elastic	
	APM, and non-instrumented request-based applications across Python	
	Flask, Java Spring, Go http, and Node.js frameworks.	41
3.7	Request-based applications latency comparison across different instru-	
	mentation configurations and programming languages. All values are	
	displayed in milliseconds.	44
4.1	Task-based applications memory limit and timeout configuration	59
4.2	Performance metrics (mean and p99) for the serverless benchmarks com-	
	paring instrumented (Instr.) and non-instrumented (Non-Instr.) config-	
	urations	62

LIST OF TABLES

4.3	Benchmark and Client results for Python and Node.js overhead percent-				
	ages. Overhead indicates the latency increase with the instrumented				
	version of the benchmark	64			
5.1	Parameters used for the request-based and task-based benchmarks for				
	evaluating the sources of overhead	80			
5.2	Sources of distributed tracing overhead in request-based and task-based				
	applications based on profiling data. The percentages for each category				
	represent the average contribution of the operations. \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	83			
6.1	Performance overhead comparison of various tracing tools across frame-				
	works and metrics.	93			

1

Introduction to Distributed Tracing, Visibility, and Overhead

In recent years, the adoption of serverless computing has changed the way applications are developed and deployed, offering significant advantages such as reduced operational complexity, automatic scaling, and cost efficiency (2, 3). Serverless computing allows developers to execute task-based applications without managing the underlying infrastructure, significantly simplifying the development process and reducing the operational overhead (4, 5). This paradigm shift has led to widespread adoption in various domains, including web development, data processing, and microservice architectures (6). However, as serverless computing becomes more prevalent, the necessity for reliable monitoring and debugging tools has grown significantly more important (7).

Distributed tracing has emerged as a necessary tool for monitoring and diagnosing the performance of distributed systems, including microservices and serverless applications (8, 9). By tracking requests as they move through various services and components, distributed tracing provides insights into the behavior and interactions within systems (10, 11). This level of observability is necessary for identifying performance bottlenecks, understanding system dependencies, and ensuring the reliable operation of distributed applications (9). Despite its benefits, distributed tracing introduces additional overhead, which can impact the throughput and performance of the applications being monitored (12, 13, 14, 15, 16).

Understanding the performance implications of distributed tracing is important for optimizing applications (10). Applications that break work into independently pro-

1. INTRODUCTION TO DISTRIBUTED TRACING, VISIBILITY, AND OVERHEAD

cessed tasks can be particularly sensitive to the overhead introduced by tracing (17, 18). These applications involve low-latency operations, where even small increases in latency can significantly impact overall performance. As a result, to understand the impact of distributed tracing, we need to quantify the performance overhead of distributed tracing and identify the main contributors to the performance overhead.

1.1 Concept of Visibility, Monitoring, and Overhead

We introduce and define three key concepts addressed throughout this thesis: visibility, monitoring, and overhead. Visibility refers to understanding a system's state and behavior, while monitoring involves collecting the data needed to achieve the understanding. Overhead is the cost in terms of the performance impact that comes with data collection. We explore each concept and the interactions between these concepts.

1.1.1 What is Visibility?

Visibility is the ability to understand the state and behavior of a system. Collecting data is part of gaining visibility, but gaining useful insights that can be used for diagnosing issues, optimizing performance, or making informed decisions is a challenge. Effective visibility means having the right level of detail to understand how a system behaves. It involves not only the quantity of the data but also the quality of the data and how it is analyzed and interpreted.

1.1.2 What is Monitoring?

Monitoring is the process of collecting, analyzing, and visualizing data, such as metrics, logs, and traces, about a system (19, 20). The data can be about various indicators of a system's behavior, such as resource usage, error counts, and request durations. Monitoring is essential to achieve visibility but does not guarantee it (19). The effectiveness of monitoring depends on selecting insightful information to monitor.

1.1.3 What is Overhead?

In this thesis, we refer to overhead as the additional resource consumption and performance impact introduced by monitoring tracing activities (15). Collecting detailed metrics from a system requires additional processing and storage capabilities, which can impact the system's performance. Tracing and instrumentation can add latency, consume more resources, and increase the network traffic by exporting the trace data.

1.1.4 Relations Between Monitoring, Visibility, and Overhead



Figure 1.1: Illustration of the relationship between monitoring, visibility, and overhead. The intersection of the concepts represents balanced monitoring with sufficient visibility and acceptable overhead.

The goal is to balance monitoring, visibility, and overhead to achieve as much visibility as needed to understand the system while keeping the overhead as low as possible. However, it is also important to understand the relations between these concepts in

1. INTRODUCTION TO DISTRIBUTED TRACING, VISIBILITY, AND OVERHEAD

order to achieve the goal. Figure 1.1 displays some of the relations between monitoring, visibility, and overhead. Ideally, we want to have *Effective Monitoring* with high visibility and minimal overhead. However, due to the trade-off between visibility and overhead, extensive monitoring can lead to high overhead but still with limited visibility. Targeted data collection or optimizing the monitoring can reduce the amount of monitoring and increase visibility. The overhead can remain high if a large amount of data is collected. We highlight that excessive monitoring does not guarantee better visibility, and higher visibility can be achieved without increasing monitoring (21).

Some of the relations we observe between monitoring, visibility, and overhead are the following:

Extensive Monitoring or High Overhead \Rightarrow High Visibility Collecting large amounts of data through monitoring or having high overhead does not always imply high visibility. The data collected must be relevant and helpful in diagnosing and understanding the system. Excessive data can create additional noise, making the effort counterproductive.

High Visibility Without Extensive Monitoring High visibility does not always require extensive monitoring. Using efficient sampling techniques or limiting the amount of data collected can provide sufficient information about the system while minimizing the amount of data collected. For example, in high-throughput services, the majority of interesting events are likely to occur often enough to be recorded (15).

Reducing Monitoring While Maintaining Visibility Reducing the scope or intensity of monitoring is possible without reducing visibility by focusing on infrequent and interesting data instead of noise (21). This allows us to maintain visibility in the system while decreasing overhead.

Balancing Overhead and Visibility Monitoring aims to achieve sufficient visibility to support the system's reliability. Meanwhile, we also want to keep the overhead at acceptable levels to reduce the performance impact on the service. Additional monitoring can increase the overhead, but this data might be needed for higher visibility. Therefore, a balanced trade-off point should be found between the amount of data and the performance impact it causes.

1.2 Problem Statement

In this thesis, we address two main problems: the trade-off between system visibility and performance and the unclear sources of overhead in the distributed tracing process.

Performance and Visibility Trade-Off The integration of distributed tracing introduces a challenge: a trade-off between visibility into the system and the overhead caused by tracing. While tracing significantly enhances our understanding of distributed systems by shedding light on interactions and dependencies, it also introduces additional overhead, which can negatively impact performance, leading to increased latency and reduced throughput. Therefore, it's essential to understand the extent of this overhead and its effects on the performance of various applications.

Sources of Overhead Another aspect of the problem is that the sources of overhead within distributed tracing process are not clearly understood. The tracing lifecycle consists of multiple stages, such as initialization, propagation, data collection, and export, each may contribute differently to performance degradation. Identifying and quantifying the most resource-intensive stages is important for effectively mitigating the performance penalties associated with distributed tracing.

1.3 Research Questions and Methodology

This study aims to examine the effects of distributed tracing on applications by studying different types of applications—focusing on request-based (microservices) and taskbased (serverless) models—and finally identifying the sources of the overheads associated with tracing implementation. We establish three research questions and describe the methodology used to study each question. The research questions (RQ) are the following:

RQ1. How does the implementation of distributed tracing affect the throughput and latency of request-based applications? This research question explores the impact of distributed tracing on the performance and latency of requestbased applications. Request-based applications have a client-server model, where a client sends a request to the server and the server provides a response. The goal

1. INTRODUCTION TO DISTRIBUTED TRACING, VISIBILITY, AND OVERHEAD

is to measure how tracing affects the throughput and the latency of such applications. By comparing applications with and without tracing, we aim to quantify the performance impact and trade-offs for request-based applications (22).

The methodology involves designing and setting up a controlled experiment with various web application endpoints (23, 24). We also set up the endpoints on four frameworks (Python Flask, Java Spring Boot, Go http, and JavaScript Node.js). We configure three sets of applications: non-instrumented, instrumented with OpenTelemetry, and instrumented with Elastic APM. We analyze throughput and latency to analyze and understand the tracing overhead (23, 25). The experiment is discussed in Chapter 3.

RQ2. What are the effects of distributed tracing instrumentation on the performance of task-based applications? This research question aims to assess the impact of distributed tracing instrumentation on the performance of taskbased applications (22). These applications, which, for example, provide image processing, data processing, and object management, can break work into independently processed tasks. While distributed tracing provides insight into the operation of such applications, it may also introduce a significant performance overhead (12, 13).

We study the effect of the performance impact on task-based applications by designing an experiment that measures the latency of these applications with and without tracing instrumentation on the OpenWhisk platform (26, 27). The benchmarks are implemented in Python and Node.js to compare the impact of tracing with different technology stacks. We quantify the performance impact by comparing the latency of instrumented and non-instrumented variations of each benchmark. The experiment is described in Chapter 4.

RQ3. What are the primary sources of overhead introduced by distributed tracing, and which of them are the main contributors to overhead? We desire to understand which components of distributed tracing systems most significantly contribute to the overhead and how these contributions occur. This research seeks to quantify the overhead of distributed tracing processes, such as

initialization, instrumentation, and export. After categorizing and quantifying the overhead sources, we provide the main contributors of overhead in distributed tracing.

The methodology to investigate this research question consists of two steps: (1) categorizing distributed tracing processes into distinct groups and (2) measuring the performance impact caused by each group. We categorize the processes by analyzing and visualizing the profiling data. Then, we evaluate each group's overhead by profiling the applications and calculating the total time spent on each category. We discuss the experiment design, setup, and results in Chapter 5.

Figure 1.2 displays an overview of the experiments we conduct to answer the research questions RQ1, RQ2, and RQ3. It displays the technology stack of the applications and the instrumentation tools used for each experiment.



Figure 1.2: Overview of the three experiments conducted in the thesis. The figure highlights the technology stacks and tracing tools used in the experiments. Experiment 1 is described in Chapter 3, experiment 2 in Chapter 4, and experiment 3 in Chapter 5.

1.4 Main Contributions

The thesis has the following research contributions (RC):

RC1. Developed a framework to quantify the overhead in microservice applications: We designed an experimental framework to quantify the performance

1. INTRODUCTION TO DISTRIBUTED TRACING, VISIBILITY, AND OVERHEAD

overhead introduced by distributed tracing in microservice applications. The framework measures the overhead for two metrics: throughput and request duration. The experimental framework assessed multiple programming environments: Python Flask, Java Spring Boot, Go HTTP, and JavaScript Node.js.

- RC2. Extended an existing framework to quantify the overhead in serverless applications: We adapted and extended an existing evaluation framework (SeBS (28)) to benchmark the serverless applications, enabling the measurement of tracing overhead in Node.js and Python-based serverless workloads. As part of the extension, we developed the missing Node.js implementations in the framework and the instrumented versions for each application. This work focused on evaluating the performance impact of tracing with the execution time of the serverless workloads.
- **RC3.** Quantifying the overhead in microservices and serverless applications: We conducted experiments on request-based (microservices) and task-based (serverless) applications. This research provides a comparative insight into the effect that distributed tracing has on different types of applications and frameworks. We also examine two instrumentation tools (OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM) and how the instrumentation overhead between these tools varies. The study examines performance degradation in terms of latency and throughput.
- RC4. Categorizing and analyzing the overhead sources in distributed tracing: We categorized the tracing function calls into three distinct groups: configuration, instrumentation, and exporting. The configuration includes initializing and configuring the tracing tool, setting up the exporter, sampling, and creating high-level metadata for the tracer. Instrumentation consists of adding the trace points to capture and enrich the tracing data. Exporting includes transmitting the trace data to an external system for storage and analysis. Furthermore, we measured the overhead of each category and found that exporting and configuration are the main contributors to the overhead. Instrumentation had a relatively low impact on the performance of the system.



Figure 1.3: The thesis contents and reading structure.

1.5 Thesis Structure

The thesis is organized into six chapters, and the structure is shown in Figure 1.3.

The Background chapter (Chapter 2) describes the background knowledge required for the thesis. We cover the following topics: distributed tracing, instrumentation tools used in the experiments, Function as a service (FaaS) platforms, Kubernetes, and the software and hardware specifications used.

Chapter 3 details the experimental design, setup, and results for assessing tracing overhead in request-based applications. The experiment studies the performance impact of distributed tracing (instrumentation with OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM) on a selection of programming frameworks (Python Flask, Go http, Java Spring, Node.js).

Chapter 4 extends the evaluation to task-based applications, focusing on independently processed serverless tasks. The experiment compares the performance impact of Python and Node.js on different kinds of workloads.

In Chapter 5, we explore the sources of overhead introduced by distributed tracing. First, we formulate a list of categories for the tracing processes and then evaluate the overhead caused by each category's operations.

Chapter 6 gives an overview of research gaps in the current literature, provides a list of distributed tracing overheads measured in research, and briefly compares the instrumentation tools used and analyzed in the literature.

We conclude the thesis with Chapter 7 that summarizes the key insights from the research, reflects on the contributions, and answers the research questions proposed in the introduction (RQ1, RQ2, RQ3).

1. INTRODUCTION TO DISTRIBUTED TRACING, VISIBILITY, AND OVERHEAD

Background on Distributed Tracing, Automatic Instrumentation, and Serverless Applications

2.1 Distributed Tracing

Distributed tracing is a technique used to monitor and track requests as they move through different services in a distributed system. Capturing a request's lifecycle provides insights into how services interact, the sequence of operations, and where time is spent within the system. This visibility offers several key benefits, including:

- End-to-End Visibility: Allows comprehensive monitoring in complex, distributed architectures.
- **Performance Insights:** Provides performance data such as the latency of requests and individual operations within the applications.
- Root Cause Analysis: Provides additional context for troubleshooting errors, making it easier to pinpoint the cause of issues.
- Understanding Service Dependencies: Offers a clear picture of service relationships and interactions within the architecture (9).

The following key concepts need to be understood about distributed tracing, which are frequently referenced throughout this thesis: We define the following key concepts related to distributed tracing used and mentioned in this thesis:

2. BACKGROUND ON DISTRIBUTED TRACING, AUTOMATIC INSTRUMENTATION, AND SERVERLESS APPLICATIONS

Trace A trace represents the journey of a single request as it travels through one or multiple services within a system. Trace consists of a collection of spans, representing an operation carried out by one of the services. It provides detailed information such as the sequence of the operations, time spent on each process, and any errors that occur. An example of a trace is shown in Figure 2.1.

Span Span represents a single operation in a request's lifecycle. This operation can be an operation such as a database query, HTTP request, or an external API call. A span records information about its start time, duration, and metadata that provides additional context about the specific request. Spans are organized hierarchically to show the relationship between different operations and how they are placed inside the trace. In Figure 2.1, each colored rectangle is a separate span.

Sampling Sampling is a technique used in distributed tracing to reduce the trace volume generated by the applications (12, 15, 21). Capturing every single trace in systems with high traffic can quickly cause significant performance overhead and increase storage costs (13, 15, 29). Sampling strategies, such as probabilistic sampling (randomly capturing a percentage of traces) or rate-limited sampling (limiting the number of traces collected over a specified time), help mitigate these issues. By selectively capturing traces, sampling maintains visibility while minimizing the performance impact on the system.

2.2 Instrumentation and Instrumentation Frameworks

Instrumentation is the process of adding code to an application to collect trace data. In this study, we use two methods to instrument and collect the tracing data in our experiments: manual instrumentation and zero-code (automatic) instrumentation. Our experiments use two instrumentation tools: OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM. We selected these tools mainly because of two reasons: (1) both support instrumentation for a wide range of languages and frameworks (manual and automatic), and (2) both offer the installation and instrumentation for free (30). In addition, Elastic APM is part

²https://github.com/open-telemetry/opentelemetry-demo

Services loadgenerator frontend-proxy frontend adservice						
HTTP 2xx GET – 15 ms						
HTTP 3xx Ingress – 1.8 ms						
router frontend egress – 1.5 ms						
HTTP 3XX GET – 997 μs						
mile 2xx ingress – ii ms						
router frontend earess – 11 ms						
HTTP 2xx GET – 11 ms						
HTTP 2xx GET /api/data – 10 ms						
executing api route (pages) /api/data – 9.8 ms						
grpc.oteidemo.AdService/GetAds – 9.3 ms						
UK oteldemo.AdService/GetAds – 5.1 ms						

Figure 2.1: Example of a trace displaying a request traveling through four different services. The request is an example from the OpenTelemetry Demo system².

of the Elastic stack, which also contains a locally deployable observability backend to visualize traces.

Manual Instrumentation Manual instrumentation involves explicitly adding code to an application to capture telemetry data. Developers have fine-grained control over specifying where spans start and end, what metadata to include, and configuring trace exporters and sampling rates. While this method offers precise control over the collected data, it can be time-consuming to implement, especially in complex architectures with thousands of services.

Zero-Code Instrumentation: Zero-code, or automatic instrumentation, simplifies the process by automatically adding the necessary hooks to an application without modifying its code. This is usually achieved by attaching an agent or initializing libraries at runtime. Although this method reduces the effort needed to set up instrumentation, it is less flexible than manual instrumentation because developers have limited control over the details of the collected data.

2.2.1 OpenTelemetry

OpenTelemetry is an open-source observability framework that provides standardized methods for collecting, processing, and exporting telemetry data, including traces, metrics, and logs (31). As part of the Cloud Native Computing Foundation (CNCF), it aims to offer consistent observability across various programming languages and environments.

OpenTelemetry consists of several core components. The key components used or mentioned in the thesis are the following:

- 1. **API:** The OpenTelemetry API provides interfaces for adding instrumentation to an application. It defines methods for creating and managing traces, metrics, and logs, ensuring a consistent approach across different programming languages and environments.
- 2. **SDK:** The OpenTelemetry SDK works alongside the API to collect and process telemetry data. It offers flexibility through configurable options like samplers and processors, giving developers control over how the data is gathered, managed, and sent to different systems.
- 3. Collector: The OpenTelemetry Collector is a vendor-agnostic component that can receive the traces generated by the application, process them, and then export to a backend for storage and visualization (32). It acts as a standalone service, providing flexibility and scalability in the observability architecture. In our experiments, the Collector forwards data to Elasticsearch for storage, enabling trace visualization in Kibana.

2.2.2 Elastic APM

Elastic APM is an application performance monitoring system designed to provide detailed performance data and end-to-end distributed tracing for applications (33). It is part of the Elastic Stack, an observability framework intended for collecting, analyzing and visualizing logs, metrics, and traces.

In this thesis, we use the following Elastic Stack components to collect and store the traces for offloading, storage, and visualization:

- Elastic APM Server: The APM Server functions similarly to the OpenTelemetry Collector, serving as the primary ingestion point for trace data collected from Elastic APM agents or manually instrumented applications. It processes and forwards the data to Elasticsearch for storage.
- Elasticsearch: Elasticsearch is responsible for storage, searching, and analytics in the Elastic Stack (34). It indexes and stores the incoming trace data and provides fast querying and retrieval of traces for analysis.
- **Kibana:** Kibana provides the visualization interface for the Elastic Stack, enabling users to explore and analyze telemetry data. It offers a detailed view of individual traces and overall application performance. This experiment uses Kibana to validate the successful collection and visualization of trace data from both OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM instrumented applications.

2.3 Function as a Service Platform

Function as a Service (FaaS) is a computing model used for deploying individual functions without managing host machines for the workloads (35, 36). The infrastructure manages the scaling of the functions in response to incoming traffic, which provides more efficient resource utilization. With the FaaS model, the code is packed into stateless functions that are triggered by events, such as HTTP requests or changes in a data store.

Several cloud platforms offer FaaS, such as AWS Lambda³, Google Cloud Functions⁴, and Azure Functions⁵. While these managed services do not require any underlying infrastructure management, some FaaS platforms can also be deployed in a self-managed environment using Kubernetes.

For the experiments discussed in Chapter 4, we considered three platforms that are deployable on Kubernetes: OpenWhisk⁶, OpenFaas⁷, and Knative⁸. We ultimately chose OpenWhisk due to its compatibility with our selected experimental framework.

³https://aws.amazon.com/lambda/

⁴https://cloud.google.com/functions?hl=en

⁵https://azure.microsoft.com/en-us/products/functions

⁶https://openwhisk.apache.org/

⁷https://www.openfaas.com/

⁸https://knative.dev/

2. BACKGROUND ON DISTRIBUTED TRACING, AUTOMATIC INSTRUMENTATION, AND SERVERLESS APPLICATIONS

Below, we briefly overview each platform and the considerations that influenced our choice.

OpenWhisk Apache OpenWhisk is an open-source serverless platform that can be deployed on Kubernetes or Docker Compose environments (35). It is well-documented, with comprehensive installation guides and a large contributor community, making it a widely adopted option for serverless computing. According to GitHub metrics, Open-Whisk is the second most popular among the platforms considered⁹.

The primary reason for selecting OpenWhisk was its built-in support within the Serverless Benchmark Suite (SeBS) framework (28, 37), which we used for our experiments. This compatibility eliminated the need for additional integration work, stream-lining the setup process and allowing us to focus on the experiment.

OpenFaaS OpenFaaS is another open-source serverless platform designed to be run on Kubernetes. It supports various programming languages through templates, making it flexible for different use cases. At the time of this research, OpenFaaS was the most popular of the three platforms, as measured by GitHub repository activity¹⁰. It also offers a built-in user interface, a command-line tool, and an easy installation process.

While OpenFaaS presented a viable option for our serverless experiments, we chose not to proceed with it due to its lack of native support in the SeBS framework. Integrating OpenFaaS into our experimental setup would have required significant additional development effort.

Knative Knative is a Kubernetes-based serverless platform designed to simplify the deployment and management of serverless applications (36). It features built-in traffic splitting, allowing users to direct traffic across multiple versions of a deployed application. However, our initial and brief research showed that Knative seemed to be the most difficult to set up compared to the other platforms considered. Additionally, the SeBS framework did not natively support Knative, which would have increased the complexity of our experimental setup. As a result, we decided against using Knative for our experiments.

⁹https://github.com/apache/openwhisk

¹⁰https://github.com/openfaas/faas

2.3.1 Introduction to Kubernetes

Kubernetes is an open-source container orchestration platform designed to automate the deployment, scaling, and management of containerized applications (38). Originally developed by Google, it is now maintained as a project under the Cloud Native Computing Foundation¹¹ (CNCF). Kubernetes enables applications to run reliably at scale across both on-premise and cloud environments. It follows a declarative model, where users specify the desired state of their applications, and Kubernetes continuously works to achieve and maintain that state (38). The platform simplifies the management of distributed systems by handling essential tasks such as load balancing, auto-scaling, and self-healing.

The following key concepts are essential to understanding how Kubernetes operates and are used throughout this thesis:

Cluster A Kubernetes cluster, consisting of a group of machines (nodes) that run containerized applications, forms the platform's foundational structure. A cluster is divided into two main components: the control plane and one or more worker nodes. The control plane is responsible for managing the overall state and operation of the cluster while the worker nodes execute the application workloads.

Node A node is a single machine within a Kubernetes cluster, which can be virtual or physical. It serves as a worker that runs containerized applications. There are two types of nodes: control plane nodes, which manage the cluster, and worker nodes, which handle the execution of application containers.

Pod A pod is the smallest deployable unit in the Kubernetes ecosystem. It consists of a group of one or more tightly coupled containers. The network and storage are shared between the containers inside a single pod.

2.4 Experiment Environment

This section outlines the software and hardware configurations used for the experiments presented in Chapters3, 4, and 5. We also describe the hardware specifications of the

¹¹https://www.cncf.io/

machines used to host the experiments.

2.4.1 Software Versions

Table 2.1 describes the software components and their respective versions used in all the experiments designed in this thesis. The *General* section includes software used in multiple experiments, while the experiment-specific sections detail software exclusive to individual experiments.

2.4.2 Hardware Environment

The experiments are conducted on a single node of the AtLarge Research¹² group's cluster. We use the research group's node to host the experiment for two reasons: a consistent and stable experiment environment and cost-efficiency. An alternative would be to run the experiments in a cloud environment, which provides a more replicable environment but is less cost-efficient for this thesis.

The hardware specifications are the following:

- **CPU:** Intel® Xeon® Silver 4416+ Processor¹³ at 2.00 GHz, providing 20 cores and 40 threads.
- **Memory:** 256.0GB of DDR4 RAM, consisting of four RAM units configured to operate at 1200 MHz (2400 MT/s).
- **Storage:** 1.5 TB of SSD storage.
- Operating System: Ubuntu 22.04.4 LTS.

 $^{^{12} \}rm https://atlarge-research.com/$

¹³https://www.intel.com/content/www/us/en/products/sku/232378/

 $[\]verb|intel-xeon-silver-4416-processor-37-5m-cache-2-00-ghz/specifications.html||$

Software	Version				
General					
Python	3.9				
Flask	3.0.3				
OpenTelemetry Python	1.25.0				
Elastic APM Flask Agent	6.22.0				
opentelemetry-instrumentation-flask	0.46b0				
$open telemetry \hbox{-} instrumentation \hbox{-} sqlalchemy$	0.46b0				
Node.js	18				
@opentelemetry/api	1.9.0				
@opentelemetry/auto-instrumentations-node	0.47.0				
JavaScript OpenTelemetry	1.25.1				
Docker	27.2.1				
Docker Compose	2.29.2				
OpenTelemetry Collector	0.100.0				
Elastic APM Server	7.17.20				
Experiment 1 (Request-Based)					
Java	17				
OpenTelemetry Java Instrumentation	2.3.0				
Elastic APM Agent Java	1.49.0				
Go	1.21				
OpenTelemetry Go	1.25.0				
Elastic Go apmhttp package	1.15.0				
PostgreSQL	16.2				
k6	0.50.0				
Experiment 2 (Tas	k-Based)				
Kubernetes	1.20				
Kind	0.20.0				
OpenWhisk	ef725a6				
MinIO	RELEASE.2024-09-13T20-26-02Z				
Experiment 3 (Sources	of Overhead)				
flameprof	0.4				
gprof2dot	2024.06.06				

Table 2.1: Software components and their versions used throughout the experiments.

2. BACKGROUND ON DISTRIBUTED TRACING, AUTOMATIC INSTRUMENTATION, AND SERVERLESS APPLICATIONS

Evaluation of Request-Based Applications' Tracing Overhead: Experimental Design and Results

In this chapter, we investigate the impact of distributed tracing on the performance of request-based (microservice) applications. We aim to answer the research question RQ1 established in Section 1.3: How does distributed tracing affect the performance and latency of request-based applications? Section 3.1 outlines the design of the experiments, the research questions, and the hypotheses. Section 3.2 defines the metrics utilized in the experiments and details the data collection methods. Section 3.3 describes the configurations for the web applications, tracing tools, and supporting services. Section 3.4 specifies the parameters used in the experiments. Section 3.5 describes the deployment strategy. Finally, Section 3.6 presents the results of the experiments analyzing the throughput and latency impacts of distributed tracing.

3.1 Experiment Design

This section outlines the overall design of the experiment, including research questions, hypotheses, and mentions the metrics used to assess the impact of distributed tracing on microservices. We describe our experiments in Sections 3.1.5 and 3.1.6. We give an overview of the experiments in Table 3.1.

3. EVALUATION OF REQUEST-BASED APPLICATIONS' TRACING OVERHEAD: EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND RESULTS

 Table 3.1: The evaluation of request-based applications' tracing overhead experiment design overview.

Experiment	Group	Hypotheses	Metrics
§3.1.5 Throughput Compari- son of Instrumented and Non-	E3.1	H3.1, H3.3, H3.4	4 CPU Utilization, Requests per sec-
instrumented Applications			ond
§3.1.6 Latency Comparison	E3.2	H3.2, H3.3, H3.4	4 Request duration,
of Instrumented and Non-			latency distribu-
instrumented Applications			tion, total request
			count

3.1.1 Motivation

Distributed tracing is critical for monitoring and debugging microservices. However, it can introduce latency and reduce throughput (12, 15, 39). Understanding these impacts is crucial for maintaining high application performance. This research aims to quantify the overhead across different frameworks (Python Flask, Java Spring, Go http, and Node.js) and tracing tools (OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM), providing insights into balancing the benefits of tracing with its performance costs.

3.1.2 Research Questions

To organize the experiments, we categorize them into two groups based on their objectives:

- E3.1. What is the impact of distributed tracing on the throughput of requestbased applications? This group investigates how distributed tracing affects request-based applications' overall performance and throughput. Metrics such as CPU utilization and requests per second (RPS) are analyzed to determine how tracing influences the system's ability to handle load. We discuss the evaluation method of this group in Section 3.1.5.
- E3.2. What is the impact of integrating distributed tracing on the latency of request-based applications?

This group assesses how the implementation of distributed tracing affects the

latency of microservices built with different frameworks. Key metrics include request duration, latency distribution, and total requests received. We examine the assessment of this question in Section 3.1.6.

3.1.3 Hypotheses

The following hypotheses guide the experiments:

H3.1. Integrating distributed tracing will introduce measurable performance overhead, leading to decreased requests per second and increased CPU utilization.

Distributed tracing involves capturing detailed telemetry data, which adds extra processing and data handling tasks. As a result, the CPU utilization increases as more resources are required for the tracing operations (12). We expect the throughput to decrease significantly after implementing distributed tracing.

H3.2. Integrating distributed tracing will result in noticeable performance degradation in latency.

The process of capturing and logging trace data introduces additional steps in the request-handling workflow, leading to increased latency (15). The instrumentation of code to capture trace data adds extra operations, such as exporting and processing. This hypothesis aims to investigate how implementing distributed tracing impacts the performance of applications.

- H3.3. The performance overhead introduced by tracing will vary across different frameworks (Python Flask, Go http, Java Spring, Node.js).
 Each framework has unique runtime characteristics, memory management strategies, and performance profiles. The frameworks handle concurrency, garbage collection, and system calls differently, which can influence how distributed tracing impacts their performance. This hypothesis explores if the overhead of distributed tracing is different for various frameworks.
- H3.4. The performance impact of distributed tracing will differ between Open-Telemetry and Elastic APM, with one being more efficient.

Previous studies show a difference in performance impact between distributed tracing tools (40, 41). By comparing the performance metrics (request duration

and RPS) between the two tracing tools, the study explores whether there is a noticeable difference between the performance of OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM. There is little research comparing these specific tools, so we do not have the evidence to predict which tool is more effective.

3.1.4 Implementation of Distributed Tracing Instrumentation With OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM

The experiment uses OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM for distributed tracing instrumentation across all frameworks. Both tools offer automatic instrumentation, simplifying integration and ensuring consistent trace data collection.

For OpenTelemetry, the automatic instrumentation involves adding OpenTelemetry SDK, agent, or libraries to the application. The trace data is exported to the Open-Telemetry Collector, which processes and forwards it to the Elastic APM Server to be further forwarded to Elasticsearch and Kibana for visualization.

For Elastic APM, the Elastic APM Agent or SDK is integrated into the application. The Agent and SDK automatically capture the trace data and send the trace data to the Elastic APM Server. We validate the tracing workflow for both instrumentation methods by visualizing the traces in Kibana (42).

3.1.5 Experiment Design for Throughput Comparison of Instrumented and Non-instrumented Applications

This experiment evaluates the performance impact of distributed tracing by measuring Requests Per Second (RPS) under realistic conditions simulating peak traffic. We establish the impact of instrumentation on the applications by determining the maximum RPS each application can handle while maintaining an average of 75% CPU utilization. With a higher target value for CPU utilization, the experiment can yield inconsistent and unreliable results if the application is overloaded. However, when the applications are underutilized, the performance data can be unrepresentative. The hypotheses H3.1, H3.3, and H3.4 are tested in this experiment. We use the RPS values obtained in this evaluation in experiment E3.2 to evaluate the latency under realistic conditions.

The workflow of the RPS calibration is shown in Figure 3.1. The load test iterations are run until an average of 75% CPU utilization is achieved throughout the 60-second test iteration. We repeat this process until we obtain the target RPS for each application

and endpoint, a total of 36 times (9 applications \times 4 endpoints). To ensure the stability and reliability of the results, we repeat the experiment five times. This repetition helps mitigate any variability and provides a more accurate representation of the performance metrics. In each iteration, we use warm-up and cool-down periods to obtain more accurate measurements.



Figure 3.1: Request-based application requests-per-second throughput calibration work-flow.

1. Setup and Configuration We evaluate the requests per second (RPS) for each variant of the applications (non-instrumented, OpenTelemetry-instrumented, and Elastic APM-instrumented) across all programming frameworks. The initial RPS values are set conservatively to establish a baseline for the calibration process, with identical starting points for both instrumented and non-instrumented configurations. The initial

RPS values, shown in Table 3.2, are adjusted for each framework and endpoint based on workload characteristics. Notably, lower initial values are set for the *queries* and *updates* endpoints due to their higher impact on CPU utilization.

Framework/Endpoint	json	db	queries	updates
Python Flask	100	100	10	10
Java Spring	100	100	25	25
Go http	100	100	25	25
Go http	100	100	25	25

Table 3.2: Initial requests per second configuration for the throughput evaluation for request-based applications.

2. Incremental Load Testing The core of the evaluation process involves incremental load testing of the applications with various RPS configurations. Each load test runs for 60 seconds, allowing sufficient time to observe the application's performance under stress. The increment values for each framework and endpoint are presented in Table 3.3.

For Python Flask, smaller increments are used across all endpoints because initial tests indicated that this framework handles significantly lower loads than the other frameworks. This finer granularity allows for more precise calibration. Similarly, the *queries* and *updates* endpoints have smaller increment values than the *json* and *db* endpoints across all frameworks, reflecting their higher sensitivity to increased load and corresponding CPU utilization.

Table 3.3: Requests per second incrementation values for the throughput evaluation ofrequest-based applications.

Framework/Endpoint	json	db	queries	updates
Python Flask	50	50	10	10
Java Spring	100	100	25	25
Go http	100	100	25	25
Node.js	100	100	25	25

3. Monitoring and Adjustment Throughout each calibration iteration, the application container's CPU utilization is monitored, with nine measurements taken during the 60-second load test. Measurements start at the 10-second mark to allow the CPU metrics to stabilize. The measurements are collected every five seconds until the 50-second mark, excluding the last ten seconds, to avoid fluctuations if the load should decrease at the end of the iteration. The average CPU utilization from these measurements is calculated to determine if it reaches the target of 75%.

- If the average CPU utilization is below 75%, the RPS is incremented according to the specified step size for that framework and endpoint, and the load test is repeated.
- If the average CPU utilization meets or exceeds 75%, the RPS value achieved is recorded, and calibration for that endpoint concludes.

4. Final Results We save the request per second value of each calibration workflow. The calibration process is repeated five times, and each run includes iterations for each application (nine) and each endpoint (four). These calibrated RPS values serve not only as the final output of this experiment but also as a baseline for the latency evaluation experiment described in Section 3.1.6.

3.1.6 Experiment Design for Latency Comparison of Instrumented and Non-instrumented Request-Based Applications

The experiment aims to measure the impact of distributed tracing on latency across different frameworks using OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM to instrument the applications. Within this experiment, we check the hypotheses H3.2, H3.3 and H3.4.

Figure 3.2 shows the experiment architecture components. All components are deployed as separate containers inside Docker within the same internal Docker network. We use $k6^1$, an open-source load testing tool, to generate the application load.

Setup and Configuration We use the RPS configurations determined from the Group E3.1 phase to compare instrumented and non-instrumented applications. We take the minimal RPS value of each framework and endpoint combination and divide

¹https://k6.io

3. EVALUATION OF REQUEST-BASED APPLICATIONS' TRACING OVERHEAD: EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND RESULTS

the value by two. We divided the RPS value by two for this experiment to prevent excessive load on the applications and, therefore, avoid inconsistent latency values. The experiment includes running k6 load tests on 12 applications: four frameworks (Python Flask, Go http, Java Spring, Node.js) and three variations for each framework (non-instrumented, OpenTelemetry instrumented, Elastic APM instrumented). For each application, we run four tests: one per endpoint. In total, we have 48 test executions.

Test Execution For each combination of application and endpoint, we execute the load test with the configuration defined in Table 3.5: each test is run for 60 seconds, and the graceful stop time is 15 seconds. We collect the metrics from the results output, including various request metrics, such as total amount and duration. We also count the successful and failed requests to validate that the applications do not drop requests.



Figure 3.2: Architecture overview of the request-based (microservices) applications latency and throughput overhead experiment.

3.2 Metrics and Data Collection

This section describes the metrics used to evaluate system performance in the experiments, explaining their significance and describing the data collection methods used.
3.2.1 Metric Definitions

Table 3.4 lists the metrics used to assess and compare the performance of request-based applications. The two main metrics we evaluate are throughput and request duration. Throughput is evaluated in Experiment E3.1, while request duration is studied in Experiment E3.2. These metrics are selected based on methodologies commonly used in previous studies for measuring system overheads (12, 15, 18, 43, 44, 45, 46, 47).

Metric	Description	Unit
Requests per second	Rate at which HTTP requests are made	Requests/second
	per second during the test.	
CPU utilization	Percentage of CPU resources used dur-	Percentage
	ing the test.	
Request duration	Total time for the HTTP request. In-	Milliseconds
	cludes the sending, waiting, and receiv-	
	ing time	
Latency distribution	Various latency percentiles (e.g., 50th,	Milliseconds
	75th, 95th, 99th) to understand the	
	spread and consistency of response	
	times.	

Table 3.4: The list of metrics used to evaluate the request-based applications' performances in the experiments.

CPU Utilization CPU utilization is measured during the throughput evaluation experiment. The target CPU utilization is set at 75%, following industry practices where systems are stressed without being fully saturated to avoid overwhelming the system while still revealing potential performance issues and bottlenecks (22, 48, 49). This target ensures that the applications are sufficiently loaded to highlight the performance impacts of distributed tracing.

Requests per Second (RPS) RPS measures the number of requests the application handles per second, serving as an indicator for the throughput. During RPS evaluation in experiment E3.1, each application's target RPS value is determined by identifying the rate at which 75% CPU utilization is achieved. Higher RPS values represent better

3. EVALUATION OF REQUEST-BASED APPLICATIONS' TRACING OVERHEAD: EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND RESULTS

system performance and help identify thresholds at which the system begins to degrade under load. These RPS values are also used as baselines for comparing request duration in experiment E3.2.

Request Duration Request duration tracks the time an application takes to process and respond to a request, helping assess the overhead introduced by distributed tracing instrumentation. Shorter request durations indicate more efficient processing. Analyzing the request duration across different configurations (instrumented and non-instrumented) allows for quantifying the impact of tracing on latency.

Latency Distribution We analyze the various percentiles (e.g., 50th, 95th, and 99th) to capture the variability in the request duration. Percentiles offer us information about the consistency of the response times. For example, analyzing the 99th percentile allows us to confirm if the majority of requests are processed in an acceptable time.

3.2.2 Data Collection Methods

CPU Utilization Measurement CPU utilization is monitored by a separate thread integrated into the experimental framework. This monitoring thread uses the Docker SDK for Python¹ to periodically collect CPU metrics from the application container during the RPS evaluation phases. We use the Docker SDK so we can programmatically save and store the CPU utilization measurements within the experiment framework.

RPS Value Collection RPS values are determined during the evaluation phase using an iterative approach (detailed in Figure 3.1). The process involves running k6 load tests and measuring the CPU utilization at different RPS levels. If the average CPU utilization in an iteration is below 75%, the RPS is increased according to the step size specified in Table 3.3, and another iteration is performed. This process continues until an RPS level achieves at least an average of 75% CPU utilization.

Request Duration and Total Requests Request duration and latency metrics are extracted from the output of the k6 load testing tool. The data includes measurements at specific intervals, providing a detailed view of request duration, total requests, and

¹https://docker-py.readthedocs.io/en/stable/

error rates. With this data, we can assess the effects of tracing on request processing times and identify any trends or anomalies in latency distributions.

3.3 Experiment Setup

This section describes the benchmark framework, the applications used, the instrumentation setup, database configuration, and load generation methods.

3.3.1 Benchmarking Framework

The TechEmpower framework¹ is a comprehensive benchmarking suite designed to measure the performance of web frameworks. It provides a standardized methodology for a fair comparison between different web technologies. The suite includes seven test types: JSON serialization, single and multiple database queries, server-side templating, database updates, plaintext processing, and caching mechanisms. These endpoints cover various application workflows, enabling a robust evaluation of applications under different workloads.

We develop the applications in accordance with the TechEmpower test endpoint requirements and specifications documentation (50). We selected four endpoints for our experiments, covering multiple use cases to compare the applications thoroughly under various workloads. The implemented endpoints are the following:

- /json: Serializes a "Hello, World!" message into a JSON object. This lightweight test measures baseline application performance without interactions with external services.
- /db: Fetches a single random entry from the database, evaluating the impact of tracing on database operations.
- /queries: Similar to the /db endpoint, but fetches multiple rows based on a query parameter to simulate higher load conditions. In this study, ten rows are retrieved per request.
- /updates: Updates multiple entries in the database. For our tests, five entries are updated with each request, assessing the impact of write operations.

¹https://www.techempower.com/benchmarks

3.3.2 Request-Based Applications

We evaluate four web applications in four frameworks: Python Flask, Java Spring, Go http, and JavaScript's Node.js. The four frameworks allow us to cover a broad spectrum of use cases in software development due to the popularity of the frameworks (51, 52, 53). The variety also ensures a comprehensive analysis of how distributed tracing performs across different programming paradigms and runtime environments.

The reasoning for selecting each framework is described below:

- Python Flask: We selected Flask due to its popularity, simplicity, and ease of integration with OpenTelemetry. The authors are familiar with this framework, and its minimalistic design makes it ideal for benchmarking overhead without excessive framework abstractions. We also considered the Django¹ framework, which also has similar characteristics we mention about the Flask Framework.
- Java Spring: Java Spring is chosen for its popularity in enterprise applications and the authors' knowledge of its configuration. Spring's support for distributed tracing tools like OpenTelemetry is well-documented, ensuring smooth integration. Using Spring instead of other Java frameworks minimizes the risk of misconfigurations during experiments, making it a reliable choice for benchmarking distributed tracing overhead.
- Go http: The Go http framework was selected because it uses Go's standard *http* package, eliminating the impact of third-party abstractions on our overhead measurements. Go is well-known for its high-performance capabilities and minimal runtime overhead, making it a good fit for evaluating low-latency scenarios in distributed tracing. Furthermore, not all Go packages and frameworks are supported by OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM.
- Node.js: Node.js is widely used in modern web development, especially in highperformance environments (54). Through automatic instrumentation, Node.js integrates seamlessly with distributed tracing tools like OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM, requiring minimal code changes.

¹https://www.djangoproject.com/

We implement four endpoints for Python Flask and Go http applications described in Section 3.3.1. For the Java Spring and Node.js applications, we did not develop the application ourselves but instead used TechEmpower's provided implementation of Spring¹ and Node.js², which includes the implementation of all TechEmpower benchmark endpoints. This shows that the experiment can be replicated without requiring development effort on the application side.

3.3.3 Tracing Tools and Instrumentation

In this experiment, we use OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM to instrument the applications. We configure a total of three sets of applications: (1) non-instrumented, (2) OpenTelemetry instrumented, and (3) Elastic APM instrumented.

We add automatic instrumentation for OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM configurations in the following way for the frameworks:

• Python Flask

(1) **OpenTelemetry:** We use the OpenTelemetry Python agent to add the instrumentation. The Python Flask application is started with the *opentelemetryinstrument* command³.

(2) **Elastic APM:** In the Elastic APM configuration, we use the Elastic APM agent to instrument Flask⁴. This configuration requires modifying the application by importing the Elastic APM library and wrapping the Flask application instance with the agent to enable automatic trace collection.

• Java Spring

(1) **OpenTelemetry:** In Java Spring, we use the OpenTelemetry Java Agent for zero-code instrumentation ⁵. The agent is pre-installed on the application image and then initialized with the *JAVA_TOOL_OPTIONS* environment variable.

¹https://github.com/TechEmpower/FrameworkBenchmarks/tree/master/frameworks/Java/ spring

²https://github.com/TechEmpower/FrameworkBenchmarks/tree/master/frameworks/ JavaScript/nodejs

³https://opentelemetry.io/docs/zero-code/python/

⁴https://www.elastic.co/guide/en/apm/agent/python/current/flask-support.html ⁵https://opentelemetry.io/docs/zero-code/java/agent/

https://opentelemetry.lo/docs/zero-code/java/agent/

(2) **Elastic APM:** The setup for Elastic APM configuration is similar to Open-Telemetry: we install the agent on the application image and then initialize it via the *JAVA_TOOL_OPTIONS* environment variable¹.

• Go http

(1) **OpenTelemetry:** For the Go http framework, we use the OpenTelemetry Go SDK² to instrument the application. We have to initialize the library and add an OpenTelemetry HTTP handler in the code to instrument the HTTP endpoints. We could not use an agent for Go since it is still a work in progress at the time of conducting the research. The manual integration in Go could introduce additional overhead compared to automatic instrumentation methods.

(2) **Elastic APM:** The setup is similar to the OpenTelemetry instrumentation. The Elastic APM libraries for the *http* package are imported in the code similar to the OpenTelemetry instrumentation method for Go, and then we implement the APM HTTP handler to instrument the application³.

• Node.js

(1) **OpenTelemetry:** For Node.js, we use its *-require* flag to set up the automatic instrumentation via the *auto-instrumentations-node*⁴ package. We set the flag through an environment variable named $NODE_OPTIONS$. Therefore, no code changes are needed, because we add the additional environment variable to the Docker Compose file.

(2) Elastic APM: The configuration of the instrumentation with Elastic APM is similar to OpenTelemetry: we use the *-require* flag to initialize the agent.

3.3.4 Experiment Framework's Database

In this experiment, we use PostgreSQL⁵, an open-source object-relational database system. The choice is based on the widespread use and support within the TechEmpower Framework, making it a suitable choice for the experiment's architecture. Alternative

¹https://www.elastic.co/guide/en/apm/agent/java/current/setup-attach-api.html ²https://opentelemetry.io/docs/languages/go/instrumentation/

³https://www.elastic.co/guide/en/apm/agent/go/master/builtin-modules.html# builtin-modules-apmhttp

⁴https://www.npmjs.com/package/@opentelemetry/auto-instrumentations-node ⁵https://www.postgresql.org/

database systems, such as MongoDB and MySQL, are also viable for the experiment (these are also supported within the TechEmpower Framework at the time of the research). We use PostgreSQL version 16, matching the version and configuration used by TechEmpower to maintain comparability. The key settings include:

- max_connections: Configured to accommodate many concurrent connections from the applications. Set to 2000.
- work mem: Set to 64MB to handle complex queries more efficiently.
- synchronous commit: Set to off to improve transaction throughput.

3.3.5 Load Generation

To generate load in the experiments, we use k6, an open-source load testing tool designed to test web applications' performance and reliability. k6 offers scripting capabilities and a variety of executors to simulate real-world traffic patterns and stress test the applications. We selected k6 because it can generate consistent and customizable load patterns and supports distributed and large-scale performance testing.

k6 Configuration In our experiment, we configure k6 to use scenarios and the *constant-arrival-rate*¹ executor to run the load tests. This executor allows us to maintain a consistent request rate throughout the duration of the test, ensuring that the applications are subjected to a steady load for stable results.

Test Scenarios We define a k6 test scenario for each endpoint, instrumentation method, and framework combination. Each scenario is configured with the duration, number of virtual users, and the cooldown period. We also add tags to each scenario to distinguish test results in the k6 test result output file. These tags include information such as the application name, endpoint, requests per second, and the programming framework. This tagging allows us to easily filter and analyze the results to compare performance across different configurations and scenarios.

¹https://grafana.com/docs/k6/latest/using-k6/scenarios/executors/ constant-arrival-rate/

3.4 Experiment Configuration

This section outlines the parameters used in the experiments, which configure the test conditions and impact the performance and outcomes. The parameters define how the applications are evaluated under load, with and without tracing instrumentation, ensuring consistency and reproducibility across tests. Table 3.5 overviews the key parameters used in the request-based application experiments.

Parameter	Value	
Requests Issued per Second	Configured in experiment E3.1	
Throughput Evaluation Duration	60 seconds	
Latency Load Test Scenario Duration	60 seconds	
Graceful Stop	15 seconds	
Endpoint $/queries$ Parameter	10 db entries	
Endpoint $/updates$ Parameter	5 db entries	

Table 3.5: Experiment configuration parameters for the request-based application experiments.

- Requests Issued per Second: This parameter defines the number of requests sent to the server per second. We obtain the value for this parameter for each framework and application combination in experiment E3.1. The parameter is used in experiment E3.2 to evaluate the latency of the applications.
- Throughput Evaluation Duration: This is the duration for each k6 load test iteration during RPS calibration. A 60-second duration was deemed sufficient to stabilize the load and collect CPU utilization metrics, avoiding unnecessarily long iterations. We avoid longer durations due to the large number of iterations required for calibration, which would increase computational overhead without significantly benefiting the experiment's accuracy.
- Latency Load Test Scenario Duration: The load test duration refers to how long each K6 scenario is run. The duration affects the endurance of the tracing mechanisms and the overall system performance under prolonged load. After testing multiple durations (60, 300, and 600 seconds), we chose 60 seconds because the results were stable throughout the test duration.

- Graceful Stop: The graceful stop duration defines the time for k6 to finish existing requests before shutting down the system. This parameter ensures that requests are completed, preventing any abrupt termination that could skew performance results, particularly for CPU utilization measurements between load tests. A 15-second window was selected to ensure clean shutdowns after the load test.
- Application Queries Parameter (/queries and /updates): This parameter specifies the number of queries or updates executed on the database for each request, which are defined as queries in the TechEmpower benchmarks. The value simulates varying workloads on the applications by adjusting the number of database interactions per request. For this experiment, we used a fixed value of 10 for the /queries endpoint and 5 for the /updates endpoint to maintain consistency throughout the tests. These values reflect typical scenarios based on the TechEmpower benchmark documentation, which tests query counts ranging from 1 to 20 (50).

3.5 Experiment Deployment

This section outlines the methodology and processes used to deploy the experiment environment. We utilize a containerized approach to ensure consistent, reproducible settings across all experiment executions. The setup enhances uniformity and simplifies orchestration.

3.5.1 Deployment Process

The deployment environment relies on containerization to achieve consistency and repeatability across all tests. Docker and Docker Compose are used to containerize the applications, tracing infrastructure, and database, ensuring the isolation of each component and removing the possibility of external environmental interference.

• **Containers:** Each programming framework used in the experiment has a separate Dockerfile for building the necessary Docker images. The application's instrumented and non-instrumented versions use the same base Dockerfile to ensure uniformity. This guarantees that the only difference between non-instrumented

3. EVALUATION OF REQUEST-BASED APPLICATIONS' TRACING OVERHEAD: EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND RESULTS

and instrumented configurations is the presence or absence of tracing instrumentation. For each application variation (non-instrumented, OpenTelemetry, and Elastic APM), the appropriate libraries or agents are added to the Docker image. We build 12 Docker images (three variations for each of the four frameworks). The database uses the official Postgres image, with an initialization script, to set up the necessary tables, users, and entries for the experiments. The tracing infrastructure is also deployed using official Docker images for the collectors and backends.

- Service Orchestration: We use Docker Compose to orchestrate the deployment of the containers, allowing us to manage multiple services efficiently. Each application variation has a separate Docker Compose file, which includes the necessary environment variables to configure the tracing instrumentation and tools. All applications are limited to a single CPU core, and all containers (including the database and tracing tools) are deployed on the same Docker network to ensure consistency. Using an isolated internal network prevents interference from external network traffic or processes running on the host machine, ensuring consistent results across all executions.
- **Tracing Tools:** The tracing tools—OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM—are configured directly within the Dockerfiles. For OpenTelemetry-instrumented applications, traces are exported to the OpenTelemetry collector. Applications instrumented with Elastic APM send their traces to the Elastic APM server. These collector services are deployed in separate containers, mimicking real-world environments where traces are sent to a centralized backend instead of logged locally. This allows for a more realistic simulation of distributed tracing workflows.
- Benchmark Services: The load testing and benchmarking services, which execute the k6 load tests and measure system performance, are also containerized. This ensures that the benchmark tools operate under the same controlled environment as the applications. The necessary test scripts and configurations are bundled into the Docker image, and the load tests are triggered automatically upon container startup.

Overall, the deployment process is designed to ensure consistency, reproducibility, and isolation across all experiments. Encapsulating each application, tracing tool, and benchmarking service within containers ensures that dependencies, configurations, and external factors remain uniform across different test runs. This approach minimizes environmental variability, allowing us to focus solely on the performance and overhead caused by the tracing instrumentation.

3.6 Experiment Results

This section presents the results of experiments E3.1 and E3.2, which evaluate the performance of request-based applications under different configurations. Section 3.6.1 covers the throughput analysis (E3.1), while Section 3.6.2 discusses the impact of tracing on latency (E3.2).

3.6.1 Throughput Analysis of Instrumented and Non-Instrumented Microservices

This experiment assesses the impact of distributed tracing on web application throughput. By comparing the throughput of non-instrumented applications with those instrumented using OpenTelemetry or Elastic APM, we explore how tracing affects performance. Additionally, we investigate (1) whether the overhead varies across different programming frameworks and (2) how the overhead differs between instrumentation tools.

The main findings in this section are:

- MF3.1 Distributed tracing reduces throughput across all frameworks, with declines ranging from 19.55% to 80.18%.
- MF3.2 Java Spring exhibits the lowest overhead with microservice applications, while Node.js shows the most significant impact on throughput.
- MF3.3 OpenTelemetry generally delivers higher throughput than Elastic APM across most frameworks.

3. EVALUATION OF REQUEST-BASED APPLICATIONS' TRACING OVERHEAD: EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND RESULTS



Figure 3.3: Aggregated throughput (requests per second) for request-based applications with different instrumentation configurations (Standard, OpenTelemetry, Elastic APM) across the evaluated programming stacks (Python Flask, Java Spring, Go http, Node.js).

3.6.1.1 Throughput Comparison of Non-Instrumented and Instrumented Configurations

Figure 3.3 shows the aggregated throughput in requests per second across three configurations: non-instrumented, OpenTelemetry instrumented, and Elastic APM instrumented.

The non-instrumented configuration has the highest throughput, with a median of 395 RPS and a mean of 691.88 RPS, reaching a maximum of 2400 RPS. When tracing is enabled, the throughput declines significantly. With OpenTelemetry, the median throughput decreases by 38.6% compared to the non-instrumented median. The mean throughput falls by 36.0%, and the maximum throughput falls to 1580 RPS (34.20% decrease). The Elastic APM instrumented configuration has an even higher impact on throughput, with the median falling to 200 RPS–a 49.4% decrease. The mean throughput drops to 382.5 RPS, marking a 44.7% reduction, while the maximum RPS value is reduced to 1480 RPS.

These results indicate that distributed tracing significantly impacts the throughput of microservices, with up to 49.4% reduction in the median requests per second. We

observe that Elastic APM introduces a more significant performance overhead regarding throughput than OpenTelemetry.

3.6.1.2 Throughput Comparison of Frameworks

Table 3.6: Throughput (requests per second) comparison of OpenTelemetry, Elastic APM, and non-instrumented request-based applications across Python Flask, Java Spring, Go http, and Node.js frameworks.

	Standard Mean RPS	OpenTel ¹ Mean RPS	Flastic ²	OpenTel	Elastic	OpenTel
Framework			Mean RPS	\mathbf{vs}	\mathbf{vs}	\mathbf{vs}
				Standard $(\%)$	Standard $(\%)$	Elastic (%)
Python Flask	167.5	109.0	90.0	-34.93%	-46.27%	21.11%
Java Spring	952.5	766.25	737.5	-19.55%	-22.57%	3.90%
Go http	815.0	498.75	537.5	-38.80%	-34.05%	-7.21%
Node.js	832.5	396.25	165.0	-52.40%	-80.18%	140.15%

Table 3.6 compares requests per second OpenTelemetry, Elastic APM, and noninstrumented applications across different frameworks.

The table shows a trend of throughput reduction with instrumentation enabled, but the impact varies between frameworks. Java Spring exhibits the smallest overhead, with throughput reductions of 19.55% for OpenTelemetry and 22.57% for Elastic APM. On the other hand, Node.js shows the most significant decrease, with OpenTelemetry reducing throughput by 52.4% and Elastic APM by 80.18%. Python Flask and Go http fall in between, with reductions ranging from 34.05% to 46.27%, indicating relatively moderate overhead levels compared to the other frameworks under evaluation.

OpenTelemetry generally achieves higher throughput than Elastic APM for most frameworks. The performance advantage is most pronounced in Node.js (140.15% difference) and Python Flask (21.11%). With Java Spring, the OpenTelemetry's advantage is relatively low at only 3.90%. Only with the Go http framework, Elastic APM outperforms OpenTelemetry by 7.21%.

Overall, we observe that distributed tracing introduces a significant performance trade-off, with overhead up to 80.18%. Secondly, the impact of distributed tracing is considerably different depending on the framework. Finally, the instrumentation tools

¹OpenTelemetry

²Elastic APM

3. EVALUATION OF REQUEST-BASED APPLICATIONS' TRACING OVERHEAD: EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND RESULTS

impact the performance of frameworks differently as well, with OpenTelemetry being more efficient with the majority of the chosen frameworks, but Elastic APM being more efficient with Go http.

3.6.2 Latency Analysis of Instrumented and Non-Instrumented Microservices

This section analyzes the impact of distributed tracing on the latency of requestbased applications. We compare various configurations, including non-instrumented, OpenTelemetry-instrumented, and Elastic APM-instrumented setups, across different programming frameworks and endpoints. The primary objective is to understand how tracing affects latency and to compare the overhead introduced by different tracing tools.

The main findings in this section are:

- MF3.4 Distributed tracing increases median request latency for all evaluated microservices, with increases ranging from 7% to 42%.
- MF3.5 OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM introduce comparable median latency overhead, but OpenTelemetry generally results in slightly higher median latency across most microservices.
- MF3.6 The performance impact on median latency varies significantly across frameworks, with increases ranging from around 10% in some cases to as much as 179% in others.

3.6.2.1 Latency Overhead in Instrumented Microservices

Figure 3.4 illustrates the median latency in milliseconds for different instrumentation configurations (non-instrumented, OpenTelemetry instrumented, and Elastic APM instrumented) for four benchmark endpoints: *json*, *db*, *updates*, and *queries*. The data is aggregated over the evaluated frameworks to present a general view of latency overhead across different requests.

Figure 3.4 shows that enabling distributed tracing consistently increases latency compared to the non-instrumented configuration. The extent of overhead highly varies depending on the endpoint. For the *json* endpoint, latency rises by approximately



Figure 3.4: The median HTTP request duration in milliseconds for request-based applications across different instrumentation configurations for four benchmark endpoints. The request durations are aggregated over the programming frameworks (Python Flask, Java Spring, and Go http).

19%, from a median of 0.62 ms to 0.74 ms with OpenTelemetry, while Elastic APM introduces a lower 7% increase. The upper quartile value is also significantly higher for OpenTelemetry.

The impact is more significant for the *updates* and *queries* endpoints. The median latency for the *updates* endpoint increases by 16.5% for OpenTelemetry and approximately 42% for Elastic APM. For the *queries*, the performance overhead for both instrumentation tools is similar: 39.6% for OpenTelemetry and 42.7% for Elastic APM.

Overall, the less intensive endpoints *json* and *db* incurred (1) less overhead overall and (2) less overhead with Elastic APM compared to OpenTelemetry. However, more intensive benchmarks *updates* and *queries* exhibited less overhead with OpenTelemetry in comparison to Elastic APM.

3.6.2.2 Latency Comparison of Frameworks

Table 3.7: Request-based applications latency comparison across different instrumentation configurations and programming languages. All values are displayed in milliseconds.

Framework	Configuration	Median	Mean	P95	P99
Python Flask	Non-Instrumented	2.10	8.67	86.87	90.77
	Elastic APM	2.94	11.39 10.21	91.37 100.47	95.82 106.48
Lava	Non-Instrumented	0.84	81.13	6.75	3447.38
Java Spring	OpenTelemetry	0.93	112.85	19.06	4069.24
	Elastic APM	0.95	121.72	15.00	4799.15
Go http	Non-Instrumented	0.51	2.23	9.64	24.87
	OpenTelemetry	0.73	4.74	10.76	77.73
	Elastic APM	0.69	2.88	9.92	14.87
Node.js	Non-Instrumented	1.00	22.78	4.93	779.95
	OpenTelemetry	2.79	66.73	297.00	1452.00
	Elastic APM	2.71	7.23	4.82	89.17

Table 3.7 provides a comparison of request latency across different instrumentation configurations and programming frameworks.

The results confirm that distributed tracing introduces additional latency across all frameworks, but the impact varies depending on the framework and the instrumentation tool. In Python Flask, OpenTelemetry adds more latency to the median (5.58 ms, a 165.7% increase) than Elastic APM (2.94 ms, a 40% increase). However, Elastic APM shows higher latency for the 95th and 99th percentiles, indicating more variability with Elastic APM. The overhead for Java Spring is also significant–39% with OpenTelemetry and 50% with Elastic APM.

For Go http, the latency increase is relatively modest, with Elastic APM showing a lower median latency (0.69 ms, a 35.3% increase) compared to OpenTelemetry (0.73 ms, a 43.1% increase), but there is a more notable difference at the higher percentiles. The Node.js framework exhibits a significant rise in latency, with the median for both instrumentation methods (179% for OpenTelemetry and 171% for Elastic APM). However,

Elastic APM shows lower values for all other metrics compared to non-instrumented and OpenTelemetry. This could be due to the significantly lower RPS value used to run the experiment-the mean RPS for non-instrumented configuration is 832.5, and only 165 for Elastic APM.

These results demonstrate that tracing overhead is not uniform across frameworks and endpoints, with some combinations exhibiting more significant latency increases.

3.6.3 Results Overview

For E3.1 about the performance overhead of tracing in microservices, the results confirm the hypothesis H3.1 that integrating tracing leads to measurable performance overhead, leading to reduced throughput. The main finding **MF3.1** shows that throughput ranges from 19.55% up to 80.18% across different frameworks. Additionally, the main finding **MF3.2** confirms that the impact is not uniform–Java Spring exhibits the lowest overhead in terms of throughput, while Node.js experiences the most significant decline. This supports our hypothesis H3.3 that performance impact introduced by tracing varies between different frameworks. We also observe that OpenTelemetry impacts the throughput less than Elastic APM, upholding the hypothesis H3.4 in regard to throughput.

Regarding E3.2 on the impact of distributed tracing on the latency of request-based applications, the results confirm the hypothesis (H3.2), showing noticeable performance degradation in latency. **MF3.4** outlines that the median request latency increased for all endpoints, ranging from 7% to 42%. Main finding **MF3.6** also indicates that some frameworks experienced up to a 179% increase in median latency. Although, in other cases, the overhead was relatively low at 10%. We also examine the overhead that OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM introduced, which varied by metric. Both tools had similar impacts on median latency, with OpenTelemetry often slightly higher. However, at the 95th and 99th percentiles, differences were more noticeable.

Overall, the experiments support all hypotheses, showing that tracing introduces significant overhead for both throughput and request duration (H3.1, H3.2), with varying effects across frameworks and different tracing tools H3.3, H3.4.

3. EVALUATION OF REQUEST-BASED APPLICATIONS' TRACING OVERHEAD: EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND RESULTS

Evaluation of Serverless Applications' Tracing Overhead: Experimental Design and Results

In this chapter, we study the performance overhead of tracing in task-based applications. Section 4.1 describes the experiment design and details the objectives and hypotheses. Section 4.2 explains the metrics and data collection methods used in the experiment. Section 4.3 covers the experiment setup, including the experiment framework, application configuration, and the serverless platform used. Section 4.4 describes the configurations of the benchmark applications and the instrumentation process. Section 4.5 explains the deployment process of the infrastructure, applications, tracing tools, and the serverless platform. Finally, section 4.6 presents the experiment results, providing an analysis of the performance metrics, comparisons between configurations, and insights into the implications of our findings.

4.1 Experiment Design

This experiment evaluates the performance overhead introduced by distributed tracing in serverless task-based applications. We examine how tracing impacts application latency and compare these effects across different programming frameworks. The study aims to provide insights into the trade-offs involved in implementing tracing in serverless applications.

4

4. EVALUATION OF SERVERLESS APPLICATIONS' TRACING OVERHEAD: EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND RESULTS



Figure 4.1: Task-based application experiment architecture diagram. Kubernetes hosts the serverless platform OpenWhisk, which deploys the benchmark applications, and the SeBS invokes the benchmarks. The OpenTelemetry Collector and Kibana are containerized in Docker.

4.1.1 Motivation

Serverless computing enables the execution of task-based applications without managing the underlying infrastructure, making it an appealing model for scalable and flexible deployments. However, the performance impact of distributed tracing in such environments remains a critical concern (13, 15, 26). Understanding how tracing affects performance is essential to optimize serverless application execution and ensure that the benefits of tracing do not come at the cost of excessive latency.

4.1.2 Research Questions

This experiment aims to answer the following research questions about task-based applications:

RQ4.1. What is the performance overhead of tracing in task-based applications? This question seeks to quantify the latency increase when tracing is enabled in task-based applications. We aim to identify the overhead introduced and better understand the trade-offs involved in adopting tracing.

- **RQ4.2.** How does the performance overhead of tracing in task-based applications differ between different programming frameworks? This question explores whether the impact of tracing on performance varies across different programming frameworks. Specifically, we compare the overhead in Python and Node.js applications, helping determine whether tracing affects specific frameworks more than others.
- **RQ4.3.** How does the performance overhead of distributed tracing vary across different workloads? This question examines the variability in performance overhead introduced by tracing when applied to different types of workloads. By analyzing task-based applications with different performance characteristics, we aim to identify patterns in tracing overhead and provide guidelines for its use across various application types.

4.1.3 Hypotheses

We propose the following hypotheses to answer the proposed research questions:

- H4.1. Enabling tracing in task-based applications will result in a measurable increase in latency. This hypothesis suggests that the integration of tracing into task-based applications will introduce additional latency due to the extra processing required to capture and export log trace data (12, 14, 15, 16). This hypothesis addresses the research question RQ4.1.
- H4.2. Performance overhead of distributed tracing considerably differs between Python and Node.js. The hypothesis suggests that the impact of distributed tracing varies between Python and Node.js due to their differences in runtime environments and performance (39). This hypothesis aligns with research question RQ4.2
- H4.3. Distributed tracing adds significant overhead for low-latency applications and insignificant overhead for high-latency applications. For low-latency applications, minimal tracing overhead can significantly impact performance, leading to increased runtime. In contrast, high-latency applications may see negligible additional overhead because their baseline execution times are already large (12, 15). This hypothesis addresses research question RQ4.3.

4. EVALUATION OF SERVERLESS APPLICATIONS' TRACING OVERHEAD: EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND RESULTS

4.1.4 Latency Comparison of Serverless Task-Based Applications

This experiment compares the latency of serverless task-based applications under different configurations and programming frameworks. We aim to answer research questions RQ4.1 and RQ4.2.

Test Scenarios We design a series of test scenarios across multiple configurations and environments to evaluate the performance overhead of tracing in task-based applications. The experiments are run on two programming frameworks, Python and Node.js, utilizing five benchmark applications. Each application is executed in two configurations: instrumented (with tracing enabled) and non-instrumented (without tracing). The setup allows us to analyze the impact of tracing across different applications and frameworks, resulting in 20 individual benchmark executions (10 per framework: 5 instrumented and five non-instrumented).

Workloads The benchmark applications represent a range of task-based workloads, including low and high-latency tasks. We aim to isolate the overhead introduced by tracing and assess how it varies across different frameworks and workloads.

Objectives Key aspects analyzed in these test scenarios include:

- **Performance Impact:** Assessing the overall performance impact of tracing on task-based applications.
- Framework Comparison: Evaluating differences in tracing overhead between Python and Node.js.
- Workload Variation: Examining how performance overhead varies across taskbased workloads.

4.1.5 Serverless Benchmark Suite (SeBS)

The Serverless Benchmark Suite (SeBS) is a framework designed to evaluate the performance and cost-efficiency of serverless platforms and functions (28, 37). SeBS facilitates the deployment, execution, and measurement of serverless functions across multiple cloud platforms, including AWS Lambda, Azure Functions, Google Cloud Functions, and Apache OpenWhisk. The framework provides various benchmark applications that reflect typical serverless workloads, such as web applications, multimedia processing, data compression, and scientific computations.

Methodology The SeBS framework consists of the following steps for benchmarking serverless functions:

- 1. **Configuration:** The benchmark, deployment, and experiment settings are configured using JSON files. The configuration includes details such as the benchmark application name, input size, number of repetitions, and memory configurations.
- 2. **Deployment:** SeBS automates the deployment of serverless functions to the selected serverless platform. It handles packaging the function code, deployment on the platform, and setting up necessary resources such as storage and triggers.
- 3. Execution: Benchmarks are executed according to the configured parameters, with support for both cold and warm starts (except for OpenWhisk). Several invocation patterns—such as burst, sequential, and concurrent—are available to evaluate performance under various conditions.
- 4. Data Collection and Analysis: During execution, SeBS collects detailed performance metrics stored in JSON files for further analysis. These metrics provide insights into client-side and server-side timings and statistical summaries for each experiment.

By leveraging SeBS, we ensure consistent and repeatable experiments, enabling a systematic analysis of tracing's impact on task-based applications.

4.2 Metrics and Data Collection

In this section, we outline the key metrics used to evaluate the performance of the benchmark applications, as well as the methods employed for data collection. These metrics are crucial for addressing the research questions and evaluating the hypotheses formulated in the experiment.

4.2.1 Metric Description

To assess the performance of the benchmark applications, we rely on the following metrics provided by the Serverless Benchmark Suite (SeBS) framework:

- Benchmark Time: Benchmark time refers to the total time taken for the function execution on the serverless platform. This metric measures the time spent executing the task and does not include platform overhead or network latency (28). The metric reflects the raw execution performance of the function itself.
- Client Time: This metric measures the total time taken from the client initiating the request to receiving the response, encapsulating the end-to-end latency experienced by the user (28). The Client Time consists of several measurements:

 Benchmark Time, which is the execution time on the serverless platform; 2)
 Provider Time, which consists of serverless platform measurements, including the platform's overheads; 3) latency of scheduling, network, and the overhead of the SeBS wrapper. Client time represents the total experience from the user's perspective.

While we initially considered measuring actual memory consumption and provider time, these were excluded due to limitations in the OpenWhisk platform, which does not expose memory usage metrics. Additionally, the SeBS framework does not provide provider-specific measurements for the OpenWhisk environment.

4.2.2 Data Collection Methods

The SeBS framework records each benchmark execution and stores the results in JSON files. Each execution record includes various details, such as execution times, configuration settings (e.g., cold vs. warm starts), function outputs, and error statuses. In cases where the serverless platform supports it, additional data like cost and memory usage are also collected. Appendix B contains an example of a typical execution record.

The SeBS framework gathers the metrics through a custom wrapper that runs the experiment and collects benchmark and client time measurements at key points in the execution process. Additionally, SeBS retrieves data directly from the serverless plat-form when available, ensuring that platform-specific metrics are captured and integrated into the analysis.

4.3 Experiment Setup

This section describes the environment setup used for conducting the task-based application tracing overhead experiment. It describes the configuration of the Kubernetes cluster, object storage, serverless platform, and benchmark applications. The setup ensures a robust, efficient, reproducible environment for running the benchmarks and collecting performance data.

4.3.1 Environment

The experiment is conducted within a Kubernetes cluster deployed on a single virtual machine. The virtual machine hardware specifications are described in Section 2.4.2.

4.3.1.1 Kubernetes

The Kubernetes cluster is configured using Kind¹, consisting of three nodes: one control plane node and two worker nodes. The worker nodes host the OpenWhisk services, enabling the concurrent execution of serverless functions. Setting up the experiment on Kubernetes allows us to ensure a consistent, replicable, and reliable environment.

4.3.1.2 OpenWhisk – Serverless Platform

Apache OpenWhisk² is deployed on the Kubernetes cluster to manage and execute the serverless benchmark applications. OpenWhisk supports various runtimes, including Python, JavaScript, and Java, allowing us to deploy all the benchmarks used in this experiment. The Kubernetes worker nodes host the various OpenWhisk components and other required services, including:

- Nginx: Acts as an HTTP server and reverse proxy.
- Kafka: Provides a publish-subscribe messaging system.
- CouchDB: Serves as a NoSQL database for metadata storage.

OpenWhisk's architecture includes two key services:

¹https://kind.sigs.k8s.io/

²https://openwhisk.apache.org/

- **Controller:** Manages the lifecycle of actions and triggers. It handles incoming requests and translates these requests into invocations.
- **Invoker:** Executes the actions by running them in isolated environments. Each action runs inside a pod within the Kubernetes cluster, allowing for efficient scaling and resource management (55).

4.3.2 MinIO Object Storage

 $MinIO^1$ is used as the object storage system for the benchmark applications in this experiment. MinIO is an open-source distributed object storage server for data storage and retrieval. The benchmark applications utilize MinIO to download and upload files.

4.3.3 Benchmark Applications

We use five benchmark applications from the Serverless Benchmark Suite (SeBS), each selected to represent different workload types to assess the performance impact of tracing comprehensively. The benchmarks include web application tasks, multimedia processing, and a scientific computation task. This diversity helps to evaluate tracing overhead across a wide range of scenarios.

All applications are implemented in both Python and Node.js. For benchmarks without a native Node.js version, we develop the Node.js implementations based on the Python version and existing code examples. Each application has both instrumented (tracing enabled) and non-instrumented versions, resulting in 20 different configurations (10 per programming language).

The selected benchmarks are:

- 1. **Dynamic HTML:** Generates dynamic HTML content from a template. This benchmark, categorized under web applications, helps assess the impact of tracing on tasks typically found in web development.
- 2. Uploader: Downloads a file from a provided URL and uploads it to a specified bucket. This benchmark evaluates the overhead introduced by tracing with data transfer tasks.

¹https://min.io

- 3. Thumbnailer: Resizes an image to generate a thumbnail. The application downloads the image from an object storage bucket, processes it, and uploads the resized image back to the bucket. This benchmark represents multimedia workloads, which involve both computation and I/O operations.
- 4. Video Processing: Adds a watermark to a video and generates a GIF. This compute-intensive benchmark evaluates the effect of tracing on video processing tasks that require substantial processing power and involve multiple I/O operations.
- 5. Graph PageRank: Executes the PageRank algorithm to rank nodes in a graph based on their importance (56). The Python implementation uses the igraph library¹, while the Node.js implementation uses the ngraph library². This benchmark measures tracing's impact on computationally intensive tasks.

By evaluating these benchmarks, we can analyze how tracing affects various types of serverless tasks, providing insights into its suitability for different applications.

4.4 Experiment Configuration

This section describes the specific configurations and parameters used in the experiment. These configurations ensure a controlled and consistent environment, enabling accurate measurement of the performance overhead introduced by tracing. We also describe the instrumentation process with OpenTelemetry, detailing the levels of tracing applied and the steps involved in integrating tracing across the benchmark applications.

4.4.1 Tracing Instrumentation Levels

We implement two levels of tracing instrumentation to assess the impact of tracing on performance. The tracing instrumentation levels applied are:

• No Tracing: This level involves running the benchmark applications without any tracing instrumentation, serving as a baseline for evaluating the performance impact of adding tracing.

¹https://python.igraph.org/

²https://www.npmjs.com/package/ngraph.graph

4. EVALUATION OF SERVERLESS APPLICATIONS' TRACING OVERHEAD: EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND RESULTS

• Full Tracing: This level includes comprehensive instrumentation, capturing detailed spans enriched with child spans and attributes throughout the applications. The sampling rate is set to 100% to capture all the traces. Evaluating these benchmarks provides insights into the extent of the overhead tracing introduces.

4.4.2 Instrumentation with OpenTelemetry

We integrate OpenTelemetry into Python and Node.js applications to trace the benchmark applications. We configure manual instrumentation for all applications with extensive instrumentation. Overall, the integration consists of three steps: (1) configuring OpenTelemetry, (2) manually instrumenting the application, and (3) exporting the trace. We explain the details of each step below. An example of a manually instrumented Python graph-pagerank benchmark is displayed in Appendix C.

Configuration For both Python and Node.js, we install the necessary OpenTelemetry SDKs and libraries, including the OpenTelemetry API, SDK, and Exporter packages. Configuration includes setting up the service name for each application trace, validating that the traces reach the backend and exporting traces to the OpenTelemetry Collector via a gRPC endpoint. Figure 4.2 illustrates the configuration process for the Python-based *thumbnailer* benchmark, covering attributes setup, span exporting, span processing, and tracer initialization.

Manual Instrumentation We use manual instrumentation instead of automatic instrumentation due to the environment constraints of the OpenWhisk platform that prevent the use of instrumentation agents. The instrumentation adds spans to various functions, tracking execution details such as function names, execution times, and key parameters. Child spans are created for significant events, capturing essential actions during execution. For example, in the *uploader* benchmark, separate spans are created for download and upload events. Manual instrumentation is applied consistently across Python and Node.js applications, minimizing disparities by maintaining similar logic, spans, and attribute usage in both implementations (see Figure 4.3).



Figure 4.2: Configuration example for manually instrumented Python application with OpenTelemetry.

Exporting Traces Traces are exported to the OpenTelemetry Collector, which is configured to receive traces from Python and Node.js applications through the gRPC endpoint. The Collector forwards traces to Elastic APM for visualization and validation in Kibana. This setup ensures accurate trace collection, and the export process is verified by confirming the traces' arrival in Kibana.

4.4.3 Benchmark Applications

The benchmark framework supports various runtime configurations for each application, including the number of function instances, concurrent invocations, repetitions, action type (cold or warm start), memory limit, and timeout. Below are the key runtime parameters used:

• Number of Function Instances: Each benchmark application is run with multiple replicas. Each replica is a separate pod running on the Kubernetes cluster. The number of replicas is equal to the *Concurrent Invocations* value.

4. EVALUATION OF SERVERLESS APPLICATIONS' TRACING OVERHEAD: EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND RESULTS

Python graph-pagerank

```
def handler(event):
1
        span = tracer.start_span("handler")
2
3
        ctx = trace.set_span_in_context(span)
4
        size = event.get('size')
5
        span.set_attribute("size", size)
6
7
        generate_graph_span = tracer.start_span("generate_graph", context=ctx)
8
        graph = igraph.Graph.Barabasi(size, 10)
9
        generate_graph_span.end()
10
```

Node.js graph-pagerank

```
exports.handler = async function(event) {
1
        const span = tracer.startSpan('handler');
2
        const ctx = opentelemetry.trace.setSpan(opentelemetry.context.active(), span);
3
4
        const size = event.size;
\mathbf{5}
        span.setAttribute('size', size);
6
7
        const generateGraphSpan = tracer.startSpan('generate_graph', undefined, ctx);
8
        const graph = generateBarabasiAlbertGraph(size, 10);
9
        generateGraphSpan.end()
10
```

Figure 4.3: Comparison of Python and Node.js code snippets for the graph-pagerank application. This figure shows part of the code responsible for manually instrumenting using OpenTelemetry. The code examples highlight the similarities in how the instrumentation is implemented in both frameworks. Both examples demonstrate span creation, context propagation, and attribute setting.

- **Concurrent Invocations:** Set to **10** for all experiments; this parameter represents the batch size for executions, allowing us to observe the application's performance over a more extended period with consistent load.
- **Repetitions:** Each benchmark is executed **10 000** times to ensure statistical significance and minimize the impact of anomalies.
- Action Type: The experiments are conducted in warm start mode, where the serverless functions utilize already-initialized environments for lower latency. Cold start measurements are discarded to focus on steady-state performance.

- **Memory Limit:** Defines the maximum memory allocated to each application during execution. Memory limits vary based on the application's requirements.
- **Timeout:** Specifies the maximum execution duration for each function before termination, preventing excessive resource consumption.

Table 4.1 summarizes the memory limits and timeout configurations for each benchmark application. These settings are consistent across Python, Node.js, instrumented, and non-instrumented versions.

Benchmark	Memory Limit (MB)	Timeout (Seconds)
Dynamic HTML	128	10
Uploader	128	30
Thumbnailer	256	60
Video Processing	512	60
Graph PageRank	512	120

 Table 4.1: Task-based applications memory limit and timeout configuration.

4.5 Experiment Deployment

This section outlines the deployment process for the components used in the task-based application tracing overhead experiment, including Kubernetes cluster, OpenTelemetry Collector, Elastic APM, Kibana, OpenWhisk, and the benchmark applications.

4.5.1 Kubernetes Cluster Deployment

The Kubernetes cluster is deployed using Kind (Kubernetes IN Docker) on a single virtual machine. The Kind tool enables the setup of Kubernetes clusters within Docker containers. We create the cluster with the Kind CLI tool installed on the virtual machine.

4.5.2 Tracing Tools Deployment

The OpenTelemetry Collector, Elastic APM, Kibana, and Elasticsearch are deployed using Docker and Docker Compose, following a setup process similar to that outlined in Section 3.5.1. By containerizing the tracing tools and hosting them outside the Kubernetes cluster, we reduce the potential impact of tracing on the benchmark applications and simulate real-world conditions where applications export traces to an external tracing backend.

4.5.3 OpenWhisk Deployment

Apache OpenWhisk is deployed within the Kubernetes cluster using the official Helm chart (57). We use the chart version 1.0.1 to install and configure OpenWhisk's components, including the Controller, Invoker, Kafka, CouchDB, Nginx, and Elasticsearch. We configure the following OpenWhisk action limits and values via the Helm chart:

- Actions Invokes Per Minute: This limit specifies the amount of invocations per minute. Configured to 1000 invocations per minute to prevent throttling during the experiment.
- Actions Invokes Concurrent: This limit defines the maximum number of actions that can run concurrently at any moment. We set the value to 100 to have sufficient concurrency for our experiments.
- **Triggers Fires Per Minute:** The trigger fires per minute parameter sets the maximum number of triggers that can be fired per minute. A trigger in OpenWhisk is an event that causes one or more actions to be invoked. We set the value to the same as the *Actions Invokes Per Minute* value 1000.
- Actions Memory Max: This limit defines the maximum amount of memory a single OpenWhisk can consume. Increased to 1024 MB to accommodate the memory requirements of serverless applications, with benchmark applications using a maximum of 512 MB.

4.5.4 Benchmark Application Deployment Process with SeBS

The benchmark applications are deployed using the Serverless Benchmarks (SeBS) framework (37), The deployment process involves several steps to ensure the applications are correctly packaged and deployed on the OpenWhisk platform:

1. **Cache Check:** The framework first checks for up-to-date builds of the benchmark functions, avoiding unnecessary rebuilds.

- 2. Code and Data: Benchmark application code and data are copied to the build location.
- 3. **Dependencies:** Additional dependencies, such as files, images, and videos, are included if required. This step ensures that all external dependencies are available for the benchmarks.
- 4. Platform-Specific Wrappers: Shims are added to adapt the benchmark code to platform-specific requirements, providing compatibility with OpenWhisk's API.
- 5. **Deployment Packages:** Dependencies specific to the platform are installed, including the MinIO SDK for object storage integration.
- 6. **Code Packaging:** The codebase is organized according to the platform's requirements, preparing it for deployment.
- 7. Docker Image Build: Given OpenWhisk's 48 MB limit on code package sizes, all functions are deployed as Docker images. The application code and dependencies are copied into the Docker image and then pushed to the Docker registry.
- 8. Creating OpenWhisk Action: The final step involves creating or updating the OpenWhisk action using the Docker image, allowing the function to be executed on the platform.

4.6 Experiment Results

This section presents the results of the experiments evaluating the performance impact of distributed tracing on task-based applications. The following sections discuss the key findings and analyze the experiment results.

The experiment results are organized into three groups, each addressing one of the research questions and checking the corresponding hypothesis. We first present the overall performance impact of tracing on task-based applications in Section 4.6.1, answering the research question RQ4.1 and testing the hypothesis H4.1. We also compare the overhead introduced by tracing in different programming frameworks in Section 4.6.2, addressing the research question RQ4.2. Section 4.6.3 discusses the results of the tracing overhead across various workloads (research question RQ4.3).

We present the following main findings from this experiment:

4. EVALUATION OF SERVERLESS APPLICATIONS' TRACING OVERHEAD: EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND RESULTS

- MF4.1 Tracing consistently increases latency across all task-based workloads, with lowlatency tasks experiencing higher relative overhead percentages.
- MF4.2 Compute-intensive task-based applications, such as *graph-pagerank*, show lower percentage overhead (6.69%) despite substantial absolute latency increases.
- MF4.3 As baseline non-instrumented request duration increases, the overhead percentage generally decreases, indicating a relatively reduced impact.
- MF4.4 With serverless applications, Node.js framework generally shows a higher percentage overhead than Python, especially for low-latency tasks.
- MF4.5 Despite higher overhead percentages, the absolute overhead values for serverless applications in Python and Node.js are comparable.

4.6.1 Performance Impact of Tracing On Serverless Applications

	Mean	P99	Mean	P99	
Benchmark	Non-Instr.	Non-Instr.	Instr.	Instr.	
	(ms)	(ms)	(ms)	(ms)	
Benchmark Time					
dynamic-html	2.53	6.58	6.96	17.00	
uploader	25.39	40.75	28.80	49.29	
thumbnailer	112.61	177.00	121.94	186.00	
video-processing	1411.57	2134.00	1797.22	3828.54	
graph-pagerank	4579.33	9348.00	4885.69	10950.02	
Client Time					
dynamic-html	64.20	143.87	66.48	138.38	
uploader	106.72	208.39	121.94	224.60	
thumbnailer	220.16	370.60	314.87	746.39	
video-processing	1463.01	2188.63	1848.05	3877.28	
graph-pagerank	5244.06	9396.89	5556.00	10995.80	

Table 4.2: Performance metrics (mean and p99) for the serverless benchmarks comparing instrumented (Instr.) and non-instrumented (Non-Instr.) configurations.

Table 4.2 presents the performance metrics for the evaluated serverless benchmarks, comparing the mean and 99th percentile (P99) latency for instrumented (Instr.) and non-instrumented (Non-Instr.) configurations. The table is divided into two categories: (1) *Benchmark Time*, which measures only the execution time of the function, and *Client Time*, which includes end-to-end latency experienced by the client.

For *Benchmark Time*, all benchmarks show higher mean and P99 latency when instrumented. For example, the *dynamic-html* benchmark shows a mean latency increase of 175%, rising from 2.53 ms (non-instrumented) to 6.96 ms (instrumented), while the P99 latency increases by 158% (6.58 ms to 17.00 ms). The *thumbnailer* benchmark, with a more moderate latency compared to others, shows an increase of 8.3% (from 112.61 ms to 121.94 ms) for mean latency and the P99 latency rising by 5.1%. More intensive tasks, such as *graph-pagerank*, exhibit a latency increase of 6.7% (from 4579.33 ms to 4885.69 ms), and the P99 latency increasing by 17.1%.

For *Client Time*, latency increases are evident across almost all benchmarks, with more significant performance degradation observed for longer-running applications. For *dynamic-html* benchmark, the mean latency increased by 3.55%, but the P99 value of the non-instrumented benchmark is higher than the instrumented counterpart. This suggests that for applications with low request durations, the instrumentation overhead may be insignificant in some cases because of network delays or the serverless platform overhead. However, other benchmarks show consistent performance degradation similar to the *Benchmark Time* results.

4.6.2 Tracing overhead comparison between Python and Node.js

Table 4.3 presents the overhead of the instrumentation for both Python and Node.js applications. The overhead represents the percentage increase from the non-instrumented mean latency to the instrumented mean latency. The table also includes the noninstrumented mean latency values for each benchmark, providing context for the baseline performance before tracing was enabled

We observe that the tracing overhead varies significantly between Python and Node.js across different benchmarks. For *dynamic-html*, Node.js exhibits a much higher overhead percentage (574.76%) compared to Python (72.77%). However, the non-instrumented mean latency for Node.js is much lower (1.03 ms) than Python's (4.04 ms), indicating

Benchmark	Python Overhead	Python Non-Instr. Mean	Node.js Overhead	Node.js Non-Instr. Mean
dynamic-html	72.77	4.04	574.76	1.03
uploader	10.57	34.35	19.48	16.43
thum bnailer	5.60	79.93	9.75	145.30
video-processing	70.69	1080.26	0.44	1742.89
graph-pagerank	1.28	1008.87	7.36	8149.79

Table 4.3: Benchmark and Client results for Python and Node.js overhead percentages.Overhead indicates the latency increase with the instrumented version of the benchmark.

that while the percentage increase is significant, the absolute overhead is more negligible for Node.js.

The results generally show that the higher the request duration, the lower the overhead tends to be. However, there are exceptions, such as *video-processing* for Python, where the overhead is almost the highest with 70.69% overhead, despite a high mean latency of 1080.26 ms. In addition, the *graph-pagerank* benchmark for Node.js shows a 7.36% overhead, which is considerably higher overhead than, for example, the Node.js *video-processing* benchmark, which has significantly lower mean latency.

The results indicate a noticeable difference in tracing overhead between the two languages. While Node.js frequently shows higher overhead percentages, the absolute mean latency is lower than Python's in some cases, but the absolute overhead value is comparable to the absolute overhead for Python.

4.6.3 The variation of performance impact across different workloads.

Figure 4.4 presents box plots for five serverless workloads across non-instrumented and instrumented configurations. The results of the benchmarks are aggregated over both Python and Node.js evaluations.

The results indicate that the performance impact of tracing instrumentation varies widely depending on the workload type. For example, the *dynamic-html* workload, with a relatively low baseline latency of 2.53 ms, shows an increase of median latency to 6.96 ms when instrumented, exhibiting an overhead of approximately 175%.


Figure 4.4: Comparison of performance impacts of distributed tracing for different taskbased benchmarks, showing the mean benchmark time for non-instrumented and instrumented configurations across multiple benchmarks. The results are combined from both Python and Node.js applications.

As the median request duration increases, the overhead generally decreases. For instance, the *uploader* and *thumbnailer* with moderate median request durations, show a more modest increase–13.43% overhead for *uploader* and 8.29% for *thumbnailer*. However, the *video-processing* workload with a median latency of approximately 1411 ms exhibits a substantial increase of 27.32%. This considerable increase is the result of the 70.69% overhead in Python as Table 4.3 shows. The *graph-pagerank* workload, which has the highest baseline latency among the workloads with a median of 4579.33 ms, shows the lowest overhead with 6.69%.

The data highlights that tracing introduces a considerable performance impact

4. EVALUATION OF SERVERLESS APPLICATIONS' TRACING OVERHEAD: EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND RESULTS

across the workloads. The functions with lower request duration show the highest increase but still the lowest increase in absolute values. The more compute-intensive workloads incur lower overhead in percentage but higher in terms of absolute values.

4.6.4 Results Overview

The results provide insight into the performance impact of distributed tracing in taskbased applications. We address each of the research questions and validate whether the initial hypotheses set for each question hold.

RQ4.1: What is the performance overhead of tracing in task-based applications? The findings reveal that enabling tracing leads to a measurable increase in latency across all the tested applications, validating hypothesis H4.1. Results in Section 4.6.1 show that for short-running benchmarks, the median latency can increase by 175%. With an increased non-instrumented latency, the relative overhead generally decreases, but the absolute mean latency increases with instrumentation enabled. These results emphasize the need to weigh the benefits of tracing against the associated latency overhead, especially in applications where performance is a priority.

RQ4.2: How does the performance overhead of tracing in task-based applications differ between different programming frameworks? The experiment results reveal some differences in overhead between Python and Node.js While Node.js often exhibited higher overhead percentages—especially in low-latency tasks like *dynamic-html*— the actual absolute latency increase was comparable to Python. The cause of the high percentage overhead for Node.js tends to originate from lower non-instrumented latency values. These findings highlight that even though there are some differences between the frameworks, but there is not enough proof that the difference is significant between Python and Node.js.

RQ4.3: How does the performance overhead of distributed tracing vary across different workloads? The results indicate that tracing overhead varies significantly across different workload types. We observe that the low-latency benchmarks experience a high relative performance impact from tracing, with up to a 175% increase

in latency. Meanwhile, high-latency tasks see a much smaller relative increase (for example, 6.69%) despite a substantial absolute latency increase. This suggests that for high-latency applications, the relative impact of tracing is minimized due to the already large execution times, whereas low-latency tasks are more sensitive to the additional overhead tracing introduces.

Overall, the results confirm the hypotheses H4.1 and H4.3, but not hypothesis H4.2. We observe that tracing introduces measurable increased latency across serverless applications and that the workload length significantly influences the relative impact of tracing overhead.

4. EVALUATION OF SERVERLESS APPLICATIONS' TRACING OVERHEAD: EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN AND RESULTS

$\mathbf{5}$

Sources of Overhead in Distributed Tracing

This chapter examines the detailed performance costs associated with distributed tracing, aiming to identify, categorize, and measure the overhead in various application environments. The objective is to provide insight into which stages of the tracing lifecycle impact the performance the most. The following sections discuss the experiment's design, metrics, data collection, setup, configuration, and deployment. Finally, we present and analyze the result to identify the primary sources of overhead in tracing.

5.1 Experiment Design

Within this experiment, we have two objectives: (1) categorize the processes in distributed tracing into distinct categories: configuration, instrumentation, and export, and (2) measure each category's overhead to understand each step's impact on the system performance. The experiment involves profiling applications from the previous experiments described in Chapter 3.3.2 and Chapter 4.

5.1.1 Motivation

The motivation for examining the sources of overhead in distributed tracing is behind the need to understand the balance trade-off between system observability and performance. The breakdown of overhead into different categories is not widely explored in the current research. We aim to fill the gap in the literature by identifying the key contributors to

the overhead. The goal is to provide insight into which processes in distributed tracing cause the most overhead to understand where the optimization effort should be focused.

5.1.2 Research Questions

- **RQ5.1. What are the main contributors to overhead in distributed tracing?** This question seeks to identify which stages in the distributed tracing process—configuration, instrumentation, or export—contribute the most to performance overhead. We analyze each stage to pinpoint the area of tracing that contributes the most. We aim to provide insight into where optimizations can yield the most significant improvements
- **RQ5.2.** How does the overhead of distributed tracing vary between cold start and warm start scenarios? This research question examines the difference in distributed tracing overhead between cold start and warm start scenarios. The cold start includes the initialization and configuration of the OpenTelemetry tracer, exporter, and tracer attributes. We aim to quantify how tracing impacts the performance of both scenarios, which are relevant in environments such as serverless computing where cold starts are frequent.
- **RQ5.3.** How does the overhead in our specified categories of distributed tracing vary between request-based and task-based applications? This question investigates how different applications (microservices and serverless) overhead varies across the tracing processes-configuration, instrumentation, and exporting. The research aims to identify whether certain parts of the tracing process are more costly in one application type than the other.

5.1.3 Hypotheses

H5.1. Exporting data is the main contributor to overhead in distributed tracing. We anticipate that exporting is the largest contributor to the overhead in distributed tracing. Exporting involves processing and transmitting the trace data to a backend system. In systems where numerous events are traced, we expect that the amount of trace data and the trace size can lead to potential performance degradation in data processing and transmission (10, 47, 58). We expect that the instrumentation overhead is relatively low (15). This hypothesis is related to research question RQ4.1.

- H5.2. Cold start scenarios incur significantly higher overhead than warm start scenarios. Cold start scenarios in serverless computing incur a significant reduction in performance due to initialization of configuration or dependencies (59, 60). In contrast, warm start scenarios benefit from pre-initialized resources, which improves performance. The hypothesis suggests that the cold start will have significantly higher overhead due to additional time spent initializing and configuring the tracer. This hypothesis refers to research question RQ4.2.
- H5.3. Both serverless and microservices architectures face similarly high overhead in the same categories. Due to the frequent and distributed nature of function invocations and service interactions in both architectures, we anticipate that the processes of instrumenting each function or service and exporting trace data impose similar performance overheads in both environments. This hypothesis addresses research question RQ4.3.

5.1.4 Sources of Overhead

In distributed tracing, various sources contribute to the overall overhead observed in the application and its instrumentation. In this experiment, we evaluate the sources of overhead in the computational part of distributed tracing (47). To understand and quantify the overhead of distributed tracing, we divide the function calls into four categories: configuration, instrumentation, export, and workload. The configuration, instrumentation, and export categories refer to the work executed by distributed tracing, and the workload refers to executing the application's primary tasks. The description and content of each category is below:

• **Configuration:** Configuration overhead arises from the initial setup required to enable distributed tracing in an application (61). This includes the time and resources consumed during the initialization of the tracing framework, establishment of connections to trace exporters, and the configuration of tracing parameters such as sampling rates and context propagation settings. Although configuration

overhead is typically a one-time cost at the start of the application, it can affect the startup time and overall responsiveness, especially in environments where applications are frequently started and stopped, such as serverless applications.

- Instrumentation: Instrumentation refers to the operations that are responsible for capturing trace data. This includes inserting trace points into the code, where spans are started and stopped, and what metadata is collected (62).
- Export: Export overhead is incurred when trace data is transmitted from the application to a trace collector or backend (10, 13, 14). This involves formatting, batching, and sending of the trace information. The impact of export overhead depends on factors such as the volume of traces, batching strategy, and network latency.
- Workload: The workload category in this context refers to the time required to execute only the application task or request, excluding any tracing operations. We classify the workload separately to assess the overall impact of tracing on the system's performance.

Categorization Process The distribution of the categories (configuration, instrumentation, and export) mainly reflect the general documentation structure of the instrumentation tools. We noticed that several guides, such as OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM, are structured by first starting with the setup and the configuration of the instrumentation libraries and the configuration. The configuration process is followed by the instrumentation specifics (adding spans, events, and attributes), and finally, the documentations conclude with exporting the trace data. Each category can be further expanded and examined more in-depth (for example, breaking down the instrumentation processes into context propagation and span creation). However, our goal is first to establish the general categories to ensure a structured analysis.

5.2 Metrics and Data Collection

In this section, we describe the metrics and the data collection methods used in this experiment to evaluate the sources of overhead in distributed tracing. The primary tool used for data collection is Python's built-in library *cProfile*, which captures functionlevel measurements of performance. We focus on two key metrics: Cumulative Time and Total Time, which we use to evaluate the time spent by tracing operations in each of the categories defined earlier.

5.2.1 Metrics

Cumulative Time Cumulative time refers to the total time spent in a function and all the other functions it calls. Using cumulative time allows us to capture the full impact of tracing operations because the sub-calls might not always have tracing-related names, making it challenging to capture their impact otherwise.

Total Time Total time measures the direct time spent in a function itself, excluding the time spent in the functions it calls. This metric helps us distribute the tracing processes into correct categories more accurately because some of the sub-calls of the operations might also include operations from other categories. By visualizing and analyzing the profiling data, we can measure the impact of each category more accurately through the combination of *total time* and *cumulative time*. For example, if a tracing operation A calls tracing operation B, we can not add the cumulative time of both measurements due to the overlap.

5.2.2 Profiling

To capture the performance data and identify the sources of overhead introduced by distributed tracing, we use Python's built-in profiler library called *cProfile* (63, 64) for our framework. We also evaluate several alternative profiles such as *pprofile* (65), *py-spy* (66), and *Scalene* (67, 68). We evaluated the tools based on three requirements: whether the tool provides us (1) a sufficient amount of information about function calls, (2) precise, detailed measurements about the application calls and (3) a method to save the measurements for each test iteration. The measurements are needed to quantify the amount of overhead caused by distributed tracing, Moreover, information about the function calls is required to identify and categorize them into specific categories, such as exporting and configuration. The evaluation consisted of reading the documentation, studying the examples and performing profiling on a test program. We give a brief overview of the tools and the reasoning behind using or not using the tool.

- **cProfile:** *cProfile* is a profiling tool capable of monitoring all function calls, returns, and exception events (64). It also provides precise timings (including total time, per-call time, and cumulative time) and number of calls for each function. *cProfile* also offers reasonable overhead (64). We selected this tool since it shows measurements of each line of code, providing sufficient information about the overhead sources and allowing us to organize the function calls into different categories. Furthermore, the *cProfile* profiling statistics format is supported by many visualizing tools that help understand the profiling results.
- **pprofile:** This tool is another deterministic profiler that provides line-granular measurements for the profiled applications (65). Our tests and evaluation showed that *pprofile* satisfied our requirements. However, *pprofile*'s documentation explains that the deterministic profiling mode has a large overhead (65), with a slowdown rate of 36.8 times compared to 1.7 times compared to cProfile (67). Thus, we decided to opt for *cProfile* instead since it also fulfilled all the requirements but was significantly less intrusive.
- **py-spy:** The *py-spy* tool is a sampling profiler, which offers low overhead and does not run in the same process as the profiled Python application (66). The tool also has built-in visualizing capabilities to analyze the application calls. The tool also offers a live view of the functions and their details during the application runtime. However, at the time of the research, *py-spy* has issues with the compatibility with the OSX operating system, which arised difficulties with the evaluation. In addition, the initial assessment of the tool concluded that it might be challenging to implement *py-spy* into our framework since it runs as a different process and does not have a Python library, making it difficult to record the measurements during the experiment. Therefore, we decided not to use the *py-spy* tool for our use case.
- Scalene: A high-performance profiler capable of measuring CPU, memory, and GPU usage with low overhead. Our brief evaluation showed that Scalene did not satisfy the requirements we set for the profiler. First, Scalene shows the profiling results in several formats but does not provide a programmatic or convenient way to save the measurements for each iteration. Secondly, the profiling output of our

test program did not show the measurements for all of our code lines but only for a few (even when modifying the CPU percent threshold to a very low number).

5.2.3 Visualizing the Profiled Application

Visualizing the profiled application helps us ensure the accuracy of our measurements and the correct categorization of the sources of overhead. In addition, the profiled data helps us confirm that we collect the correct measurements and classify the appropriate function calls into the respective categories of configuration, instrumentation, export, and task execution. Since *cProfile* reports the execution time in cumulative time, which contains the times for each subsequent function call, we must ensure we do not count the distributed tracing functions several times. We used two types of visualization methods: flame graphs and DOT graphs.

5.2.3.1 Flame graphs

The flame graphs visually represent the hierarchical structure of function calls within an application (69). An example of a flame graph is displayed in Figure 5.1, which shows the profiling information of an OpenTelemetry instrumented dynamic-html application. The stacked bars represent the function calls, where the width of each bar corresponds to the time spent in that function. We generate flame graphs from the *cProfile* generated profiling data using the *flameprof* (70) tool. We use flame graphs to visually identify the most time-consuming processes and validate whether the measurements match the flame graph. We also use the graphs to understand the call stack and identify the function calls related to OpenTelemetry.

5.2.3.2 DOT graph

DOT graphs represent the application's call structure as a directed acyclic graph (DAG) (71). The nodes in the DOT graph represent a function, and the edges represent the calls and the relationship between them. This visualization method helps understand the flow of requests, their relations and the order of the calls. We use the DOT graph to determine which functions and their corresponding cumulative call times we record for the measurements. In addition, we analyze if some function calls have sub-calls that fall under a different category. We use a Python tool named *gprof2dot* (1) to generate

5. SOURCES OF OVERHEAD IN DISTRIBUTED TRACING



Figure 5.1: Flame graph of the *dynamic-html* task-based application with OpenTelemetry instrumentation. The CPU threshold for displaying function calls is set to 2.5%.

the DOT graph based on the *cProfile* data output. Figure 5.2 displays a DOT graph generated with gprof2dot based on the *cProfile* generated from a task-based application.

5.3 Experiment Setup

In this chapter, we describe the setup used for the sources of overhead experiment. The experiment reuses a subset of the applications from Chapter 3 and Chapter 4, focusing on both request-based and task-based applications. This selection of applications enables us to explore tracing impacts across different workload types, including both short- and long-duration microservices and serverless workloads.

5.3.1 Experiment Applications

The experiment reuses the applications from Chapter 3 and Chapter 4: request-based and task-based applications. We use a subset of the applications used in the previous experiments: /db and /updates from the microservice experiment, and dynamic-htmland graph-pagerank from the serverless experiment. A smaller group of applications allows us to maintain the research focus on a small but varied group of workloads. The group contains applications from different architecture types with short-duration and long-duration workloads.



Figure 5.2: DOT graph of a task-based application with OpenTelemetry instrumentation. The graph is generated with gprof2dot (1). The edge and node CPU threshold is set to 9.5%, and the depth of the graph is set to two for readability.

5.3.1.1 Request-Based Applications

The request-based application is a Python Flask-based web service implementing endpoints from the TechEmpower web benchmarks (72). The two selected endpoints represent typical database-driven microservices involving interaction with a PostgreSQL database. Our application consists of the following two endpoints:

- /db: This endpoint simulates the database interaction, involving reading a random entry from the PostgreSQL database.
- /updates: This endpoint handles a database update request, which updates a number of database entries based on the provided parameter.

Both endpoints are instrumented automatically with OpenTelemetry to trace the lifecycle of each request, including database interactions.

5.3.1.2 Task-Based Applications

The task-based applications represent workloads used in serverless environments. We use two applications in this experiment that originate from the serverless benchmarking suite (SeBS) (28, 37) and are also used in Chapter 4:

- **dynamic-html:** This application generates dynamic HTML content based on input parameters. It serves as a short-duration workload in the serverless domain for this experiment.
- graph-pagerank: This application runs the PageRank algorithm, which processes a large graph dataset to compute node ranks. This workload serves as a long-duration, compute-intensive task to evaluate the impact of tracing on prolonged operations.

Both applications are manually instrumented using OpenTelemetry to capture trace data. The instrumentation is identical to the versions used in the serverless experiment of Chapter 4. The applications and the instrumentation process is described more in-depth in Chapter 4.

5.3.2 Environment

The experiment environment uses Docker and Docker Compose to manage and execute the applications in isolated containers. The experiment framework runs within a Docker container, executing both the request-based and task-based applications. This setup ensures consistency and reproducibility across runs, as well as isolation between the application workloads and the underlying host system.

Unlike the previous experiments in Chapters 3 and 4, the frameworks from those chapters cannot be reused here due to the need to incorporate cProfile into the tracing instrumentation. As a result, the applications are run in separate processes to facilitate the integration of profiling tools, allowing for a more detailed examination of tracing overhead.

5.4 Experiment Configuration

This section describes the configurations and parameters used for the benchmark applications. Section 5.4.1 gives an overview of the cold start and warm start mode for the serverless applications. Section 5.4.2 describes the parameters used for all the applications used in this experiment.

5.4.1 Cold Start and Warm Start

For the task-based applications, we evaluate two modes of operation: cold start and warm start.

- Cold start refers to starting the application from a completely fresh state with no preloaded resources or configurations. Profiling begins from the initialization phase, which includes setting up the task and configuring tracing (OpenTelemetry).
- Warm start simulates a scenario where the application has already been initialized, with its state or configuration loaded, reducing the overhead typically associated with setup.

In this experiment, we simulate cold starts by profiling the initialization, configuration, and task execution phases. For warm starts, we first initialize OpenTelemetry and other configurations and then profile only the task workload, focusing on the instrumentation and export phases.

For request-based applications, only the warm start mode is evaluated. These applications are designed to handle multiple requests, and it is uncommon for them to be started fresh for a single request.

In summary, we run the experiment with six configurations: (1) dynamic-html-cold, (2) dynamic-html-warm, (3) graph-pagerank-cold, (4) graph-pagerank-warm, (5) /db, and (6) /updates.

5.4.2 Application Parameters

Table 5.1 displays the parameters used for the request-based and task-based applications used in the experiments. We describe the parameters used for each benchmark and provide the value used.

5.5 Experiment Deployment

This section discusses the deployment process for the experiment, which is conducted within Docker containers and orchestrated with Docker Compose to ensure consistency, isolation, and reproducibility. The deployment strategy is designed to run each application or endpoint experiment separately to ensure that the experiments do not interfere.

 Table 5.1: Parameters used for the request-based and task-based benchmarks for evaluating the sources of overhead.

Benchmark	Parameter	Description	Value
dynamic-html	random_len	Number of items in the un- ordered list inside the HTML template	10
graph-pagerank	size	Number of vertices in the graph	10000
$/\mathrm{db}$	_	_	_
/updates	queries	Number of database entries to update	10

5.5.1 Docker Containerization

The experiment is executed within Docker containers to ensure consistent and isolated environments. Figure 5.3 shows the experiment's deployment architecture. We run each component in a separate Docker container and orchestrate the components with Docker Compose (73, 74). The deployment consists of the following key components:

- Application Containers: Both the task-based and request-based applications are deployed within an individual Docker container. This container includes the necessary dependencies, application code, and the experiment framework responsible for executing the tasks and collecting profiling data. All applications are deployed with a limited amount of resources: 1 CPU unit.
- **PostgreSQL:** The request-based application requires a PostgreSQL database for both endpoints used in this experiment. The database is deployed with three replicas to ensure the database is not a bottleneck. The applications connect to the Docker service endpoint, and the request is forwarded to one of the replicas.
- **OpenTelemetry Collector:** The OpenTelemetry Collector is deployed in a separate Docker container in the same Docker network. This service is configured to accept traces on both HTTP and GRPC endpoints. The collector is set up to forward the data to an Elastic APM server so we can validate and visualize the traces in Kibana.



Figure 5.3: Experiment architecture for evaluating the performance impact of distributed tracing processes.

- **Docker Network:** All containers are connected via an internal user-defined Docker network (75, 76), allowing communication between the application containers, database, and the OpenTelemetry Collector.
- Experiment and Service Orchestration: The orchestration of the experiments and its services are managed using Docker Compose. We set up the prerequisite components (PostgreSQL, OpenTelemetry Collector, and Network) and then run each application experiment one-by-one. The Docker Compose manifests declare the parameters of the experiments, such as the number of iterations to run, the application name, and the task-based application start modes (cold or warm).

5.6 Experiment Results

In this section, we discuss the results of the distributed tracing overhead experiment, focusing on the main contributors to the overhead, the comparison between cold and warm starts, and the differences in overhead between microservices and serverless applications. The results are based on profiling data collected from request-based and task-based applications.

The main findings of this experiment are:

- MF5.1 Configuration overhead is a major contributor in cold-start scenarios for serverless applications.
- MF5.2 Instrumentation overhead remains minimal for serverless applications but is relatively high in request-based applications.
- MF5.3 Exporting the trace data consistently incurs the highest overhead in request-based applications.
- MF5.4 Exporting causes a considerable overhead in short-duration serverless applications.

5.6.1 Main Contributors of Overhead

Table 5.2 shows the overview of distributed tracing overhead in different categories (Configuration, Instrumentation, Export, Task) for task-based and request-based applications. We analyze the average and 99th percentile latencies for the total duration and also observe the percentage of execution time for each of the categories. Task-based applications are further divided into cold and warm start scenarios.

Configuration We observe that the configuration overhead is very significant in short-duration task-based applications with cold starts, with *dynamic-html-cold* having configuration account for 52.63% of the total execution time. For the graph-pagerank-cold benchmark with a longer run duration, the configuration only made up for 0.85% of the total execution time. The configuration is already done in warm start scenarios and is, therefore, 0% For the request-based applications /db and /updates, the configuration contributed only a small percentage of 1.30% and 0.25%, respectively. For the

Application	Avg. Time (ms)	P99 (ms)	Config.	Instr.	Export	Task
Task-Based						
Applications						
dynamic-html-cold	38.83	52.41	52.63%	1.36%	13.96%	31.95%
dynamic-html-warm	17.27	36.96	0.0%	2.93%	28.32%	68.60%
graph-pagerank-cold	2731.21	3484.64	0.85%	0.03%	1.79%	97.33%
graph-pagerank-warm	2658.97	4866.62	0.0%	0.04%	1.64%	98.32%
Request-Based						
Applications						
/db	9.66	12.39	1.30%	8.02%	52.43%	38.25%
/updates	51.83	58.89	0.25%	11.97%	39.57%	48.21%

Table 5.2: Sources of distributed tracing overhead in request-based and task-based applications based on profiling data. The percentages for each category represent the average contribution of the operations.

request-based applications, a small contribution came from fetching the tracer to start the spans.

Instrumentation The results show that the instrumentation part of tracing generally has the lowest impact. Instrumentation overhead is relatively minor in task-based applications across cold and warm scenarios. This indicates that the tracing operations have a minimal effect on the overall performance of task-based applications. However, with the request-based applications, the contribution of the instrumentation was significantly higher, with 8.02% for /db benchmark and 11.97% for /updates benchmark. The considerably higher contribution compared to task-based applications is likely because of additional instrumentation operations done by the SQL and Flask instrumentor.

Export The export is consistently the most substantial contributor to the performance impact caused by tracing. In request-based applications, export accounts for 52.43% for /db and 39.57% for /updates; this makes export the most significant contributor to the microservice scenarios. Similarly, in the task-based applications bench-

marks, the export overhead is significant in the *dynamic-html* benchmark, with 13.96% contribution for the cold scenario and 28.32% for the warm scenario. For the *graph-pagerank*, the relative impact of export is significantly lower at around 1% for both warm and cold starts.

5.6.2 Comparing Cold Start and Warm Start

Figure 5.4 presents the distribution of tracing overhead across different categories– configuration, instrumentation, export, and task execution–over multiple runs in cold and warm start scenarios. The top row box plots show the *dynamic-html* benchmark and the bottom row shows the distribution for the *graph-pagerank* cold and warm start scenarios.

dynamic-html For the *dynamic-html-cold*, configuration occupies a significant portion of the execution time, covering approximately 40-60% each run. The main contributor is exporting the trace data in the warm start scenario for *dynamic-html-warm* benchmark. The export also causes a significant impact on the performance of the cold scenario. Instrumentation takes up only a small but consistent portion of the whole execution time in both warm and cold scenarios for the *dynamic-html* benchmark. Table 5.2 also shows that the cold-start scenario's average and 99th percentile latency are considerably higher than the warm-start scenario.

graph-pagerank In graph-pagerank, the configuration's impact on the performance is considerably lower than in dynamic-html-cold benchmark. The tracing impact on performance is slightly higher with the cold start than with the warm start, but the difference is barely visible. The exporting cost is also similar in both scenarios, as shown in Table 5.2. The impact of instrumentation is insignificant for both warm and cold starts.

5.6.3 Comparison of Microservices and Serverless Applications Overhead

Figure 5.5 illustrates the distribution of time (milliseconds) spent in each of the overhead categories (configuration, instrumentation, and export) for serverless applications



Figure 5.4: Distribution of tracing overhead categories (Configuration, Instrumentation, Export, Task) across 100 runs for task-based applications under cold start and warm start scenarios.

and microservices. The results for each group are combined from all the evaluated benchmarks.

The results show that the overhead across the categories varies significantly between



Figure 5.5: Comparison of distributed tracing overhead across configuration, instrumentation, and export phases for serverless applications and microservices.

the serverless applications and microservices. Configuration is the main contributor to serverless applications' overhead due to the cold starts. Configuration also has significant variability compared to other categories. Export is the second largest contributor to the overhead for serverless applications but has significantly less variability than configuration. Instrumentation has the least impact on the performance of serverless applications.

For microservices, the export overhead dominates with the highest median and variability. Instrumentation has moderate overhead and lower variability, likely due to the additional instrumentation operations from SQL and Flask instrumentors. Configuration overhead is minimal in terms of both time and variability because the configuration part was minimal for microservices.

Overall, this comparison highlights that serverless applications face considerable configuration overhead due to cold starts. The main contributor for microservices is exporting, with the instrumentation operations also causing considerable impact.

5.6.4 Results Overview

RQ4.1: What are the main contributors to overhead in distributed tracing? The results confirm that in most cases, exporting the trace data is indeed the primary contributor to the overhead; this aligns with the hypothesis H4.3. The only exception is the cold-start scenario for short-duration benchmark *dynamic-html-cold*, where the main contributor is configuration. Overall, export operations consistently show the most significant impact on performance, especially in request-based applications, where export times can reach up to 52.43% of the total execution time. Configuration and instrumentation contribute much smaller proportions, with instrumentation significantly impacting request-based applications.

RQ4.2: How does the overhead of distributed tracing vary between cold start and warm start scenarios? We observe that hypothesis H4.1 holds, meaning that cold start scenarios incur significantly higher overhead than warm start scenarios. In the *dynamic-html-cold* benchmark, the configuration contributes over 50% of the total execution time in cold starts, and the latency impact is also significant. The average latency is considerably higher for *graph-pagerank* benchmarks, causing the configuration overhead to have a relatively low impact. This pattern highlights the performance impact of cold starts in short-duration serverless applications.

RQ4.3: How does the overhead in our specified categories of distributed tracing vary between request-based and task-based applications? The results show that our hypothesis H4.3 does not hold. While both serverless applications and microservices face significant export overhead, the impact of serverless applications' configuration is significantly higher than that of other categories due to cold starts. Exports are the main contributor to microservice applications. Furthermore, instrumentation overhead is insignificant in both *dynamic-html* and *graph-pagerank* serverless applications but is significant with the microservices by contributing 8.02% and 11.97% of overhead. Overall, we observe that the sources of overhead are different for microservices applications.

The experiment results confirm hypotheses H4.1 and H4.2, with exporting being the main contributor to tracing overhead and cold starts incurring significantly higher overhead than warm starts. Meanwhile, hypothesis H4.3 does not hold as serverless and microservice applications experience different overhead distributions.

5. SOURCES OF OVERHEAD IN DISTRIBUTED TRACING

Related Work

This chapter examines the current state of research on distributed tracing, focusing on performance overhead and the comparative evaluation of tracing tools. After outlining the key research gaps identified in the literature, the chapter reviews studies that address tracing overhead or research instrumentation tools.

6.1 Research Gaps

Despite the amount of research on distributed tracing, several key gaps exist in the current research. These gaps include a limited understanding of tracing overhead across its distinct phases, the absence of detailed and comprehensive performance analyses, and the lack of studies spanning multiple architectural paradigms. We identified the following gaps in existing research during the literature review:

- 1. Limited Analysis of Tracing Phases: Existing research generally measures the overall performance impact of tracing but does not break down the overhead into specific categories. Some studies address computational and storage overheads (47), but none looked into the export, configuration, or instrumentation part of distributed tracing. Such a breakdown would provide valuable insights into where the most significant sources of overhead lie, allowing for more targeted optimizations.
- 2. Limited Comprehensive Analysis of Performance Overhead: Another gap lies in the limited scope of distributed tracing's performance analysis in existing research. Many studies fail to describe the system under test, often not reporting

6

details such as application architecture, instrumentation method, absolute values of metrics, or even not reporting the observed overhead metric at all (13, 15, 47). Therefore, comparing the distributed tracing tools, methods, and overhead across research is difficult since there is a lack of a unified benchmarking method and structure.

3. Lack of Analysis Across Multiple Architectures and Runtime Lengths: Tracing has been studied in isolated architectural settings, but there is a gap in research comparing tracing overhead across diverse application architecture types, such as microservices and serverless. Most studies focus on one type of application or barely describe the benchmarks (13, 15, 45). Furthermore, most research focuses only on a single application time, overlooking how tracing affects workloads with varying execution times, such as those with 10 milliseconds compared to 10 seconds.

6.2 Performance Overhead of Tracing

Distributed tracing offers visibility into complex systems but can impose a significant performance cost. This overhead is a critical concern for systems where performance is paramount. Studies show that the overhead caused by tracing can vary widely, depending on factors such as application type, workload, and the tracing tools used. Table 6.1 summarizes the overhead reported in the literature, typically measured either throughput or latency. However, many studies do not report the absolute performance values, making it difficult to perform direct comparisons between tools. We also add the results from the experiments conducted in this thesis for comparison.

Google Dapper, designed for large-scale infrastructures, minimizes overhead through sampling, often tracing only 1 in every 1,000 requests (15). This strategy allows Dapper to maintain low performance impact while providing valuable insights into system behavior. Dapper's reported latency overhead ranges from 0% to 16.3%, depending on the sampling rate, while its impact on throughput remains minimal, with a maximum reduction of 1.5%.

At Facebook, the Canopy tracing system traces billions of requests while maintaining low overhead through sampling techniques (12). Canopy's evaluation of two services (ServiceA and ServiceB) shows that instrumentation can result in an overhead of 8.15% for ServiceA (which has shorter requests and more detailed instrumentation), while ServiceB, with longer request durations and default instrumentation, experiences only 0.76% overhead.

NanoLog, a high-performance logging system optimized for low-latency environments, achieves log invocation latencies of 8 to 18 nanoseconds (43). However, enabling instrumentation introduces a 3-4% increase in latency and a 19% reduction in throughput, highlighting the trade-off between performance and detailed observability in time-sensitive systems.

6.3 Comparative Analysis of Tracing Tools

Numerous distributed tracing tools exist, each with different capabilities, integration options, and performance characteristics. Popular tools such as OpenTelemetry, Jaeger, Zipkin, and Elastic APM vary significantly in the overhead they introduce and in the integration complexity with different systems (9, 30, 80).

Bento et al. (2021) compared Jaeger and Zipkin and found that while both are effective for visualizing traces and diagnosing issues, they require significant manual effort to detect performance bottlenecks (80). The study highlighted key differences between the tools, such as Zipkin's broader support for span transport technologies and Jaeger's dynamic sampling capabilities, which allows for more flexible performance tuning. The authors proposed using machine learning to automate anomaly detection, improving the usability of these tracing systems.

Janes et al. (2023) conducted a comprehensive analysis of 30 tracing tools, including Jaeger, Zipkin, Elastic APM, and OpenTelemetry (30). The study evaluated these tools based on features, language support, and popularity, emphasizing that each tool offers a unique combination of characteristics. The study concludes that the choice of a tracing tool depends heavily on the specific architecture and needs of the system, with no single tool being universally optimal.

Hindsight, introduced by Zhang et al. (2023) addresses limitations in traditional tracing approaches, such as head and tail sampling, which often misses critical edge cases or incur significant overhead (44). Hindsight's retroactive sampling records all trace data locally but only processes it when an issue is detected. This method significantly reduces the overhead of constant tracing while ensuring that rare and complex system failures

6. RELATED WORK

are captured efficiently. The paper compares Hindsight with OpenTelemetry and Jaeger, which both introduced significantly higher overhead in terms of throughput.

Tracing Tool	Framework	Metric	Overhead
OpenTelemetry	Experiment 1 (Chap- ter 3)	Latency	33-192%
Elastic APM	Experiment 1 (Chap- ter 3)	Latency	17-50%
OpenTelemetry	Experiment 2 (Chapter 4)	Latency	6-175%
Dapper (15)	Web search cluster	Latency	16.30%
Canopy (12)	Unspecified ServiceA and ServiceB	Wallclock time	0.76%, 8.15%
Kernel tracing (18)	Python Django	Latency	5.10%
NanoLog (43)	C++	Latency	3-4%
OpenTelemetry	Experiment 1 (Chap-	Throughput	10 59%
	ter 3)		19-0270
Elastic APM	ter 3) Experiment 1 (Chap- ter 3)	Throughput	22-80%
Elastic APM OpenTelemetry (44)	ter 3) Experiment 1 (Chap- ter 3) Benchmark A ¹	Throughput	13-32% 22-80% 42%
Elastic APM OpenTelemetry (44) Jaeger (44)	ter 3) Experiment 1 (Chap- ter 3) Benchmark A ¹ Benchmark A ¹	Throughput Throughput Throughput	 13-32% 22-80% 42% 41.70%
Elastic APM OpenTelemetry (44) Jaeger (44) Hindsight (44)	ter 3) Experiment 1 (Chap- ter 3) Benchmark A ¹ Benchmark A ¹ Benchmark A ¹	Throughput Throughput Throughput Throughput	 13-32% 22-80% 42% 41.70% 3.50%
Elastic APM OpenTelemetry (44) Jaeger (44) Hindsight (44) NanoLog (43)	ter 3) Experiment 1 (Chap- ter 3) Benchmark A ¹ Benchmark A ¹ Benchmark A ¹ C++	Throughput Throughput Throughput Throughput Throughput	13-32% 22-80% 42% 41.70% 3.50% 19%

 Table 6.1: Performance overhead comparison of various tracing tools across frameworks and metrics.

¹ Benchmark A includes DeathStar Microservices Benchmark (77), Hadoop Distributed File System (78), and Alibaba benchmark (79).

6. RELATED WORK

Conclusion

7

In this thesis, we conducted three experiments: (1) evaluation of tracing's performance impact on request-based applications (microservices), (2) evaluation of tracing's performance impact on task-based applications (serverless) and (3) categorizing and quantifying the sources of overhead in distributed tracing. We designed and implemented the frameworks for each experiment, conducted the evaluations, and analyzed the results.

We present the following main findings from the three experiments:

MF3.1 Distributed tracing reduces throughput across all frameworks, with declines ranging from 19.55% to 80.18%.

MF3.2 Java Spring exhibits the lowest overhead with microservice applications, while Node.js shows the most significant impact on throughput.

MF3.3 OpenTelemetry generally delivers higher throughput than Elastic APM across most frameworks.

MF3.4 Distributed tracing increases median request latency for all evaluated microservices, with increases ranging from 7% to 42%.

MF3.5 OpenTelemetry and Elastic APM introduce comparable median latency overhead, but OpenTelemetry generally results in slightly higher median latency across most microservices.

MF3.6 The performance impact on median latency varies significantly across frameworks, with increases ranging from around 10% in some cases to as much as 179% in others.

7. CONCLUSION

MF4.1 Tracing consistently increases latency across all task-based workloads, with low-latency tasks experiencing higher relative overhead percentages.

MF4.2 Compute-intensive task-based applications, such as *graph-pagerank*, show lower percentage overhead (6.69%) despite substantial absolute latency increases.

MF4.3 As baseline non-instrumented request duration increases, the overhead percentage generally decreases, indicating a relatively reduced impact.

MF4.4 With serverless applications, Node.js framework generally shows a higher percentage overhead than Python, especially for low-latency tasks.

MF4.5 Despite higher overhead percentages, the absolute overhead values for serverless applications in Python and Node.js are comparable.

MF5.1 Configuration overhead is a major contributor in cold-start scenarios for serverless applications.

MF5.2 Instrumentation overhead remains minimal for serverless applications but is relatively high in request-based applications.

MF5.3 Exporting the trace data consistently incurs the highest overhead in requestbased applications.

MF5.4 Exporting causes a considerable overhead in short-duration serverless applications.

7.1 Research Questions

RQ1: How does the implementation of distributed tracing affect the throughput and latency of request-based applications? Our experiment shows that distributed tracing significantly impacts throughput and latency in request-based applications. We observe that the throughput can decrease from 19.55% to 80.18%. Regarding latency, tracing consistently adds considerable delays by increasing the median request duration by 7% to 42%. These findings highlight the trade-off between observability and the performance cost of distributed tracing. **RQ2:** What are the effects of distributed tracing instrumentation on the performance of task-based applications? The serverless evaluation experiment reveals that enabling tracing adds measurable latency across all workloads. With short-duration benchmarks (2.53 ms), we observe latency increases up to 175%. For the benchmarks with a moderate duration (25 ms and 112 ms), distributed tracing added approximately 8-13% of additional latency. Longer-running benchmarks (4500 ms) exhibit a lower relative increase in latency of around 6.7%, but the absolute latency increase is significantly higher. These results confirm that distributed tracing introduces a considerable overhead, with more pronounced effects on short-duration tasks than benchmarks with higher baseline latency.

RQ3: What are the primary sources of overhead introduced by distributed tracing, and which of them are the main contributors to overhead? We first identified three main categories in distributed tracing: configuration, instrumentation, and export. Configuration includes the initial setup of the tracing system. The experiment reveals that configuration overhead significantly contributes to short-duration cold-start serverless applications, which consume a significant proportion of the execution time. The instrumentation category consists of operations, which insert trace points and enrich the data. We observe that instrumentation provides minimal impact on serverless applications but a considerable amount (8-12%) on request-based applications. Exporting involves transmitting the data to external storage or backend. We found that exporting is consistently one of the largest sources of overhead, especially in request-based applications.

7. CONCLUSION

Appendix

A Results Data

The datasets used in this thesis, including performance metrics, profiling data, and experiment configurations, are available for access and download. The data is organized and described in a GitHub repository, which contains links to the files hosted on Google Drive. The download links are described in the GitHub page:

https://github.com/andersnou/msc-thesis/blob/master/ResultsData.md.

B Task-based application experiment benchmark execution record

```
{
1
     "billing": {
\mathbf{2}
        "_billed_time": null,
3
        "_gb_seconds": 0,
4
        "_memory": null
5
     },
\mathbf{6}
     "output": {
\overline{7}
       "begin": "1720219857.361634",
8
        "end": "1720219857.367960",
9
        "is_cold": false,
10
        "request_id": "00142209237343789422092373037861",
11
        "result": {
12
          "measurement": {
13
            "compute_time": 57,
14
            "graph_generating_time": 469
15
```

7. CONCLUSION

```
},
16
         "result": 0.1
17
18
       },
       "results_time": 6326
19
     },
20
     "provider_times": {
21
       "execution": 0,
22
       "initialization": 0
23
24
     },
     "request_id": "00142209237343789422092373037861",
25
     "stats": {
26
       "cold_start": false,
27
       "failure": false,
28
       "memory_used": null
29
30
     },
     "times": {
31
       "benchmark": 6326,
32
       "client": 69912,
33
       "client_begin": "2024-07-06 00:50:57.309980",
34
       "client_end": "2024-07-06 00:50:57.379892",
35
       "http_first_byte_return": 0.069829,
36
       "http_startup": 0.031384,
37
       "initialization": 0
38
39
     }
  }
40
```

C Task-based application *graph-pagerank* manual instrumentation code example

import igraph
import os

from opentelemetry import trace
from opentelemetry.exporter.otlp.proto.grpc.trace_exporter import OTLPSpanExport
from opentelemetry.sdk.trace import TracerProvider
from opentelemetry.sdk.trace.export import SimpleSpanProcessor
```
from opentelemetry.sdk.resources import Resource
otlp exporter = OTLPSpanExporter(
    endpoint=os.getenv("OTLP_EXPORT_ENDPOINT", "http://localhost:4317"),
    insecure=True
)
span_processor = SimpleSpanProcessor(otlp_exporter)
resource = Resource(attributes={
    "service.name": "660.graph-pagerank-opentelemetry"
})
trace.set tracer provider(TracerProvider(resource=resource))
trace.get tracer provider().add span processor(span processor)
tracer = trace.get tracer("handler")
def handler(event):
    span = tracer.start_span("handler")
    ctx = trace.set span in context(span)
    size = event.get('size')
    span.set attribute("size", size)
    generate_graph_span = tracer.start_span("generate_graph", context=ctx)
    graph = igraph.Graph.Barabasi(size, 10)
    generate graph span.end()
    pagerank span = tracer.start span("pagerank", context=ctx)
    result = graph.pagerank()
    pagerank span.end()
    first node rank = result [0]
    span.set attribute("first node rank", first node rank)
    span.end()
    return {
        'result': result [0]
    }
```

7. CONCLUSION

References

- JOSÉ FONSECA. gprof2dot: Python script to convert the output from many profilers into a dot graph. https://github.com/jrfonseca/gprof2dot. Accessed: 2024-08-28. iv, 75, 77
- [2] GARRETT MCGRATH AND PAUL R BRENNER. Serverless computing: Design, implementation, and performance. In 2017 IEEE 37th International Conference on Distributed Computing Systems Workshops (ICDCSW), pages 405–410. IEEE, 2017. 1
- [3] ERIC JONAS, JOHANN SCHLEIER-SMITH, VIKRAM SREEKANTI, CHIA-CHE TSAI, ANURAG KHANDELWAL, QIFAN PU, VAISHAAL SHANKAR, JOAO CAR-REIRA, KARL KRAUTH, NEERAJA YADWADKAR, ET AL. Cloud programming simplified: A berkeley view on serverless computing. arXiv preprint arXiv:1902.03383, 2019. 1
- [4] IOANA BALDINI, PAUL C. CASTRO, K. CHANG, P. CHENG, STEPHEN J. FINK, VATCHE ISAHAGIAN, N. MITCHELL, VINOD MUTHUSAMY, R. RABBAH, ALEK-SANDER SLOMINSKI, AND PHILIPPE SUTER. Serverless Computing: Current Trends and Open Problems. ArXiv, abs/1706.03178, 2017. 1
- [5] HOSSEIN SHAFIEI, AHMAD KHONSARI, AND PAYAM MOUSAVI. Serverless computing: a survey of opportunities, challenges, and applications. ACM Computing Surveys, 54(11s):1–32, 2022. 1
- [6] GOJKO ADZIC AND ROBERT CHATLEY. Serverless computing: economic and architectural impact. In Proceedings of the 2017 11th joint meeting on foundations of software engineering, pages 884–889, 2017. 1

- [7] RAJA R SAMBASIVAN, RODRIGO FONSECA, ILARI SHAFER, AND GREGORY R GANGER. So, you want to trace your distributed system? Key design insights from years of practical experience. Parallel Data Lab., Carnegie Mellon Univ., Pittsburgh, PA, USA, Tech. Rep. CMU-PDL, 14, 2014. 1
- [8] AUSTIN PARKER, DANIEL SPOONHOWER, JONATHAN MACE, BEN SIGELMAN, AND REBECCA ISAACS. Distributed tracing in practice: Instrumenting, analyzing, and debugging microservices. O'Reilly Media, 2020. 1
- JONATHAN MACE. End-to-End Tracing: Adoption and Use Cases. Survey, Brown University, 2017. 1, 11, 91
- [10] ERIC ANDERSON, CHRISTOPHER HOOVER, XIAOZHOU LI, AND JOSEPH TUCEK.
 Efficient tracing and performance analysis for large distributed systems.
 In 2009 IEEE International Symposium on Modeling, Analysis & Simulation of Computer and Telecommunication Systems, pages 1–10. IEEE, 2009. 1, 70, 72
- [11] BO SANG, JIANFENG ZHAN, GANG LU, HAINING WANG, DONGYAN XU, LEI WANG, ZHIHONG ZHANG, AND ZHEN JIA. Precise, Scalable, and Online Request Tracing for Multitier Services of Black Boxes. *IEEE Transactions* on Parallel and Distributed Systems, 23:1159–1167, 2010. 1
- [12] JONATHAN KALDOR, JONATHAN MACE, MICHAŁ BEJDA, EDISON GAO, WIKTOR KUROPATWA, JOE O'NEILL, KIAN WIN ONG, BILL SCHALLER, PINGJIA SHAN, BRENDAN VISCOMI, ET AL. Canopy: An end-to-end performance tracing and analysis system. In Proceedings of the 26th symposium on operating systems principles, pages 34–50, 2017. 1, 6, 12, 22, 23, 29, 49, 90, 93
- [13] ÚLFAR ERLINGSSON, MARCUS PEINADO, SIMON PETER, MIHAI BUDIU, AND GLORIA MAINAR-RUIZ. Fay: Extensible distributed tracing from kernels to clusters. ACM Transactions on Computer Systems (TOCS), 30(4):1–35, 2012.
 1, 6, 12, 48, 72, 90
- [14] JUNXIAN SHEN, HAN ZHANG, YANG XIANG, XINGANG SHI, XINRUI LI, YUNXI SHEN, ZIJIAN ZHANG, YONGXIANG WU, XIA YIN, JILONG WANG, ET AL. Network-centric distributed tracing with deepflow: Troubleshooting

your microservices in zero code. In *Proceedings of the ACM SIGCOMM 2023* Conference, pages 420–437, 2023. 1, 49, 72

- [15] BENJAMIN H SIGELMAN, LUIZ ANDRÉ BARROSO, MIKE BURROWS, PAT STEPHENSON, MANOJ PLAKAL, DONALD BEAVER, SAUL JASPAN, AND CHAN-DAN SHANBHAG. Dapper, a large-scale distributed systems tracing infrastructure. 2010. 1, 2, 4, 12, 22, 23, 29, 48, 49, 71, 90, 93
- [16] LOÏC GELLE, NASER EZZATI-JIVAN, AND MICHEL R DAGENAIS. Combining distributed and kernel tracing for performance analysis of cloud applications. *Electronics*, 10(21):2610, 2021. 1, 49
- [17] ZOLTÁN ZVARA, PÉTER GN SZABÓ, BARNABÁS BALÁZS, AND ANDRÁS BENCZÚR. Optimizing distributed data stream processing by tracing. Future Generation Computer Systems, 90:578–591, 2019. 2
- [18] FRANCIS GIRALDEAU AND MICHEL DAGENAIS. Wait analysis of distributed systems using kernel tracing. IEEE Transactions on Parallel and Distributed Systems, 27(8):2450–2461, 2015. 2, 29, 93
- [19] BETSY BEYER, NIALL RICHARD MURPHY, DAVID K RENSIN, KENT KAWAHARA, AND STEPHEN THORNE. The site reliability workbook: practical ways to implement SRE. " O'Reilly Media, Inc.", 2018. 2
- [20] BETSY BEYER, CHRIS JONES, JENNIFER PETOFF, AND NIALL RICHARD MUR-PHY. Site reliability engineering: How Google runs production systems. "O'Reilly Media, Inc.", 2016. 2
- [21] PEDRO LAS-CASAS, JONATHAN MACE, DORGIVAL GUEDES, AND RODRIGO FON-SECA. Weighted sampling of execution traces: Capturing more needles and less hay. In Proceedings of the ACM Symposium on Cloud Computing, pages 326–332, 2018. 4, 12
- [22] JOEL SCHEUNER, SIMON EISMANN, SACHEENDRA TALLURI, ERWIN VAN EYK, CRISTINA ABAD, PHILIPP LEITNER, AND ALEXANDRU IOSUP. Let's Trace It: Fine-Grained Serverless Benchmarking using Synchronous and Asynchronous Orchestrated Applications. arXiv preprint arXiv:2205.07696, 2022. 6, 29

- [23] JÖRN KUHLENKAMP, SEBASTIAN WERNER, MARIA C. BORGES, DOMINIK ERNST, AND DANIEL WENZEL. Benchmarking elasticity of FaaS platforms as a foundation for objective-driven design of serverless applications. Proceedings of the 35th Annual ACM Symposium on Applied Computing, 2020. 6
- [24] RON KOHAVI, R. LONGBOTHAM, D. SOMMERFIELD, AND RANDAL M. HENNE. Controlled experiments on the web: survey and practical guide. Data Mining and Knowledge Discovery, 18:140–181, 2009. 6
- [25] S. BARKER AND PRASHANT J. SHENOY. Empirical evaluation of latencysensitive application performance in the cloud. pages 35–46, 2010. 6
- [26] MARIA C BORGES, SEBASTIAN WERNER, AND AHMET KILIC. Faaster troubleshooting-evaluating distributed tracing approaches for serverless applications. In 2021 IEEE International Conference on Cloud Engineering (IC2E), pages 83–90. IEEE, 2021. 6, 48
- [27] Open Source Serverless Cloud Platform. https://openwhisk.apache.org/. Accessed: 2024-07-29. 6
- [28] MARCIN COPIK, GRZEGORZ KWASNIEWSKI, MACIEJ BESTA, MICHAL POD-STAWSKI, AND TORSTEN HOEFLER. Sebs: A serverless benchmark suite for function-as-a-service computing. In Proceedings of the 22nd International Middleware Conference, pages 64–78, 2021. 8, 16, 50, 52, 78
- [29] QI WANG, WAJIH UL HASSAN, ADAM BATES, AND CARL GUNTER. Fear and logging in the internet of things. In Network and Distributed Systems Symposium, 2018. 12
- [30] ANDREA JANES, XIAOZHOU LI, AND VALENTINA LENARDUZZI. Open tracing tools: Overview and critical comparison. Journal of Systems and Software, page 111793, 2023. 12, 91
- [31] What is OpenTelemetry? https://opentelemetry.io/docs/ what-is-opentelemetry/. Accessed: 2024-09-21. 14
- [32] OpenTelemetry Collector. https://opentelemetry.io/docs/collector/. Accessed: 2024-09-21. 14

- [33] Application Performance Monitoring (APM). https://www.elastic.co/ observability/application-performance-monitoring. Accessed: 2024-05-20. 14
- [34] Elastic Stack. https://www.elastic.co/elastic-stack. Accessed: 2024-09-22. 15
- [35] KARIM DJEMAME, MATTHEW PARKER, AND DANIEL DATSEV. Open-source serverless architectures: an evaluation of apache openwhisk. In 2020 ieee/acm 13th international conference on utility and cloud computing (ucc), pages 329–335. IEEE, 2020. 15, 16
- [36] NIMA KAVIANI, DMITRIY KALININ, AND MICHAEL MAXIMILIEN. Towards serverless as commodity: A case of knative. In Proceedings of the 5th International Workshop on Serverless Computing, pages 13–18, 2019. 15, 16
- [37] SeBS: Serverless Benchmark Suite. https://github.com/spcl/ serverless-benchmarks/tree/master. Accessed: 2024-06-15. 16, 50, 60, 78
- [38] BRENDAN BURNS, JOE BEDA, KELSEY HIGHTOWER, AND LACHLAN EVENSON. Kubernetes: up and running. " O'Reilly Media, Inc.", 2022. 17
- [39] KAI LEI, YINING MA, AND ZHI TAN. Performance comparison and evaluation of web development technologies in php, python, and node. js. In 2014 IEEE 17th international conference on computational science and engineering, pages 661–668. IEEE, 2014. 22, 49
- [40] CHRISTINA EDER, STEFAN WINZINGER, AND ROBIN LICHTENTHÄLER. A Comparison of Distributed Tracing Tools in Serverless Applications. In 2023 IEEE International Conference on Service-Oriented System Engineering (SOSE), pages 98–105. IEEE, 2023. 23
- [41] DAVID GEORG REICHELT, STEFAN KÜHNE, AND WILHELM HASSELBRING. Overhead comparison of opentelemetry, inspectit and kieker. 2021. 23
- [42] Discover, iterate, and resolve with ES|QL on Kibana. https://www. elastic.co/kibana. Accessed:2024-07-22. 24

- [43] STEPHEN YANG, SEO JIN PARK, AND JOHN OUSTERHOUT. {NanoLog}: A Nanosecond Scale Logging System. In 2018 USENIX Annual Technical Conference (USENIX ATC 18), pages 335–350, 2018. 29, 91, 93
- [44] LEI ZHANG, ZHIQIANG XIE, VAASTAV ANAND, YMIR VIGFUSSON, AND JONATHAN MACE. The Benefit of Hindsight: Tracing {Edge-Cases} in Distributed Systems. In 20th USENIX Symposium on Networked Systems Design and Implementation (NSDI 23), pages 321–339, 2023. 29, 91, 93
- [45] ENO THERESKA, BRANDON SALMON, JOHN STRUNK, MATTHEW WACHS, MICHAEL ABD-EL-MALEK, JULIO LOPEZ, AND GREGORY R GANGER. Stardust: tracking activity in a distributed storage system. ACM SIGMET-RICS Performance Evaluation Review, 34(1):3–14, 2006. 29, 90
- [46] RODRIGO FONSECA, GEORGE PORTER, RANDY H KATZ, AND SCOTT SHENKER.
 {X-Trace}: A pervasive network tracing framework. In 4th USENIX Symposium on Networked Systems Design & Implementation (NSDI 07), 2007. 29, 93
- [47] PEDRO LAS-CASAS, GIORGI PAPAKERASHVILI, VAASTAV ANAND, AND JONATHAN MACE. Sifter: Scalable sampling for distributed traces, without feature engineering. In Proceedings of the ACM Symposium on Cloud Computing, pages 312–324, 2019. 29, 70, 71, 89, 90
- [48] FAHD AL-HAIDARI, MOHAMMED SQALLI, AND KHALED SALAH. Impact of cpu utilization thresholds and scaling size on autoscaling cloud resources. In 2013 IEEE 5th International Conference on Cloud Computing Technology and Science, 2, pages 256–261. IEEE, 2013. 29
- [49] MARJAN GUSEV, SASKO RISTOV, MONIKA SIMJANOSKA, AND GORAN VELKOSKI. Cpu utilization while scaling resources in the cloud. Cloud Computing, pages 131–137, 2013. 29
- [50] Project Information Framework Tests Overview. https://github.com/TechEmpower/FrameworkBenchmarks/wiki/ Project-Information-Framework-Tests-Overview. Accessed: 2024-05-05. 31, 37

- [51] [flask] Flask is a web application framework for python. https:// stackoverflow.com/questions/tagged/flask. Accessed: 2024-09-28. 32
- [52] [spring] The Spring Framework is an open-source application framework for the Java platform. https://stackoverflow.com/questions/tagged/ spring. Accessed: 2024-09-28. 32
- [53] [node.js] Node.js is an event-based, non-blocking, asynchronous I/O (input/output) runtime that uses Google's V8 JavaScript Engine. https://stackoverflow.com/questions/tagged/node.js. Accessed: 2024-09-28. 32
- [54] IOANNIS K CHANIOTIS, KYRIAKOS-IOANNIS D KYRIAKOU, AND NIKOLAOS D TSELIKAS. Is Node. js a viable option for building modern web applications? A performance evaluation study. Computing, 97:1023–1044, 2015.
 32
- [55] OpenWhisk System Overview. https://github.com/apache/openwhisk/ blob/master/docs/about.md. Accessed: 2024-06-13. 54
- [56] SERGEY BRIN AND LAWRENCE PAGE. The anatomy of a large-scale hypertextual web search engine. Computer networks and ISDN systems, 30(1-7):107– 117, 1998. 55
- [57] OpenWhisk Helm Chart. https://github.com/apache/ openwhisk-deploy-kube/tree/master/helm/openwhisk. Accessed: 2024-06-14. 60
- [58] NICOLAE MARIAN POPA AND ANA OPRESCU. A data-centric approach to distributed tracing. In 2019 IEEE International Conference on Cloud Computing Technology and Science (CloudCom), pages 209–216. IEEE, 2019. 70
- [59] PING-MIN LIN AND ALEX GLIKSON. Mitigating cold starts in serverless platforms: A pool-based approach. arXiv preprint arXiv:1903.12221, 2019.
 71
- [60] ALEXANDER FUERST AND PRATEEK SHARMA. FaasCache: keeping serverless computing alive with greedy-dual caching. *Proceedings of the 26th ACM*

International Conference on Architectural Support for Programming Languages and Operating Systems, 2021. 71

- [61] OpenTelemetry Tracing SDK. https://opentelemetry.io/docs/specs/ otel/trace/sdk/. Accessed: 2024-09-01. 71
- [62] MATHEUS SANTANA, ADALBERTO SAMPAIO JR, MARCOS ANDRADE, AND NEL-SON S ROSA. Transparent tracing of microservice-based applications. In Proceedings of the 34th ACM/SIGAPP Symposium on Applied Computing, pages 1252–1259, 2019. 72
- [63] Python interface for the 'lsprof' profiler. Compatible with the 'profile' module. https://github.com/python/cpython/blob/main/Lib/cProfile.py. Accessed:2024-08-26. 73
- [64] The Python Profilers. https://docs.python.org/3/library/profile.html# module-cProfile. Accessed:2024-08-26. 73, 74
- [65] Line-granularity, thread-aware deterministic and statistic purepython profiler. https://github.com/vpelletier/pprofile/tree/master. Accessed:2024-08-26. 73, 74
- [66] py-spy: Sampling profiler for Python programs. https://github.com/ benfred/py-spy. Accessed:2024-08-26. 73, 74
- [67] EMERY D. BERGER, SAM STERN, AND JUAN ALTMAYER PIZZORNO. Triangulating Python Performance Issues with Scalene. In 17th USENIX Symposium on Operating Systems Design and Implementation (OSDI 23), pages 51–64, Boston, MA, July 2023. USENIX Association. 73, 74
- [68] Scalene: a high-performance, high-precision CPU, GPU, and memory profiler for Python with AI-powered optimization proposals. https:// github.com/plasma-umass/scalene. Accessed:2024-08-26. 73
- [69] BRENDAN GREGG. The flame graph. Communications of the ACM, 59(6):48–57, 2016. 75

- [70] ANTON BOBROV. Flamegraph generator for cProfile stats. https://github. com/baverman/flameprof. Accessed: 2024-08-28. 75
- [71] EMDEN GANSNER, ELEFTHERIOS KOUTSOFIOS, AND STEPHEN NORTH. Drawing graphs with dot, 2006. 75
- [72] Web Framework Benchmarks. https://www.techempower.com/benchmarks. Accessed: 2024-09-05. 77
- [73] DAVID REIS, BRUNO PIEDADE, FILIPE F CORREIA, JOÃO PEDRO DIAS, AND ADEMAR AGUIAR. Developing docker and docker-compose specifications: A developers' survey. *Ieee Access*, 10:2318–2329, 2021. 80
- [74] Docker Compose overview. https://docs.docker.com/compose/. Accessed: 2024-09-04. 80
- [75] Network Overview, User-defined networks. https://docs.docker.com/ engine/network/#user-defined-networks. Accessed: 2024-09-02. 81
- [76] IAN MIELL AND AIDAN SAYERS. Docker in practice. Simon and Schuster, 2019.81
- [77] YU GAN, YANQI ZHANG, DAILUN CHENG, ANKITHA SHETTY, PRIYAL RATHI, NAYAN KATARKI, ARIANA BRUNO, JUSTIN HU, BRIAN RITCHKEN, BRENDON JACKSON, ET AL. An open-source benchmark suite for microservices and their hardware-software implications for cloud & edge systems. In Proceedings of the Twenty-Fourth International Conference on Architectural Support for Programming Languages and Operating Systems, pages 3–18, 2019. 93
- [78] KONSTANTIN SHVACHKO, HAIRONG KUANG, SANJAY RADIA, AND ROBERT CHANSLER. The hadoop distributed file system. In 2010 IEEE 26th symposium on mass storage systems and technologies (MSST), pages 1–10. Ieee, 2010.
 93
- [79] SHUTIAN LUO, HUANLE XU, CHENGZHI LU, KEJIANG YE, GUOYAO XU, LIPING ZHANG, YU DING, JIAN HE, AND CHENGZHONG XU. Characterizing microservice dependency and performance: Alibaba trace analysis. In Proceedings of the ACM Symposium on Cloud Computing, pages 412–426, 2021. 93

[80] ANDRE BENTO, JAIME CORREIA, RICARDO FILIPE, FILIPE ARAUJO, AND JORGE CARDOSO. Automated analysis of distributed tracing: Challenges and research directions. Journal of Grid Computing, 19(1):9, 2021. 91